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          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  The Committee on

          3  Education Oversight Hearing will come to order.

          4                 I have been joined by Council Member

          5  Pinkett from Brooklyn, Council Member Linares from

          6  Manhattan, Council Member Fiala from Staten Island,

          7  and I saw Council Member Carrion a few minutes ago,

          8  and myself, from Brooklyn.

          9                 We have had many hearings here in

         10  this Education Committee, but I can't remember one

         11  that has caused us as much concern as what we are

         12  about to go into this morning.  My office has been

         13  inundated with numerous calls on all levels, and

         14  that is the strange part of it, usually everybody

         15  thinks this is a parent's concern, but across the

         16  City there have been many, many concerns that have

         17  been raised about simply what went wrong.

         18                 The Board of Education will testify

         19  this morning, and update us on some of the

         20  regulations that was in place or are about to go in

         21  place.  However, I would be remiss in not saying

         22  that the disappointment that I have as the Chair of

         23  the Education Committee, that the statistics tell us

         24  that something is seriously wrong.  While the

         25  warnings have been over the years, this latest
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          2  scoring, even in its changes, tell us that we are in

          3  trouble here, as far as we're concerned in our

          4  Education System.

          5                 And I just want to simply read a

          6  statement, it indicates that this hearing is to

          7  discuss the test scores achieved by the New York

          8  City fourth graders of the new English Language

          9  Arts.  The first of this year the State Department

         10  of Education gave a new English Language Arts Exam

         11  to fourth graders Statewide. Test scores from this

         12  exam provided information for teachers and school

         13  administrators to use in planning programs for

         14  students. While the previous exams was multiple

         15  choice this new exam was given over the course of

         16  three days and required the students to read long

         17  passages, write essays, as well as listen to

         18  passages read out loud and recall what they had

         19  heard.  The scores were divided into four

         20  performance levels, Level IV being the highest and

         21  Level I being the lowest.  A score in Level I

         22  indicates that the students have serious academic

         23  deficiencies.

         24                 Although more than one- half of all

         25  fourth graders failed the test in New York City, two
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          2  out of three students failed, and while 11 percent

          3  of fourth graders Statewide scored in the Level I

          4  range, 21 percent of New York City students scored

          5  in that range.

          6                 These results indicate that in New

          7  York City schools are failing in someway to provide

          8  our children with the level of education necessary

          9  to prepare them for the future.  As Chair of this

         10  Education Committee and a parent and grandparent, it

         11  is my duty to see that our children leave school

         12  with all of the tools necessary for them to succeed.

         13

         14                 The purpose of today's hearing is to

         15  find out what is going wrong and how can we change

         16  it so that we can be sure our children are receiving

         17  the education they deserve.  We have the Deputy

         18  Chancellor here with us, we will ask you to take

         19  your perspective places.  Please, along with

         20  whomever is with you, and we also would ask you to

         21  identify yourself for the record?

         22                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  My name is

         23  Harry Spence, Deputy Chancellor for Operations for

         24  the New York City Board of Education.  I'm sitting

         25  in today for Deputy Chancellor Judith Rizzo, who is
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          2  the Deputy Chancellor for Instruction.  Dr. Rizzo is

          3  out of State today and could not attend the hearing.

          4    I'm here with two members of the instructional

          5  staff, but, obviously, I am an Operations Deputy

          6  here in support of instructional staff.  With me are

          7  Bill Casey, I will ask Bill and Bob to each to

          8  provide their formal names and titles for the

          9  record.

         10                 MR. CASEY:  My name is Bill Casey.

         11  My title is Chief Executive for Program Development

         12  and Dissemination and I work directly with Dr.

         13  Rizzo, the Deputy Chancellor for Instruction.

         14                 MR. TOBIAS:  Bob Tobias, the

         15  Executive Director of Assessment and Accountability.

         16                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Yes, we

         17  have some materials that it might be useful for us

         18  to share with you that provide information of the

         19  recent tests and the achievement of our students

         20  overall.  We will be discussing today, both the

         21  recent achievement data and the steps that the Board

         22  of Education is taking with respect to literacy

         23  skills, and so let me turn this over to Bill and

         24  Bob.

         25                 MR. CASEY:  Madame Chair and members
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          2  of the Council, I do appreciate this opportunity

          3  that your hearing affords us today.  To have a frank

          4  discussion about the latest information and data

          5  that we have received from the new assessment system

          6  that has been put in place, and while clearly your

          7  opening remarks, Madame Chair, indicate your

          8  thorough understanding of some of the implications

          9  of this new assessment system, we know that there

         10  have been numerous misconceptions about the

         11  assessment system out there publicly, and your

         12  hearing gives us an opportunity to try to give

         13  clarity to some of those issues.

         14                 Let me just start with two of the

         15  major misconceptions that we have been dealing with,

         16  and this is in no way to indict people who have

         17  misunderstood.  When you make changes in terms of

         18  much higher standards being put in place, and when

         19  you look to measure the extent to which youngsters

         20  have met those standards or have not met those

         21  standards, it is difficult for people to fully

         22  understand and appreciate the kinds of changes. Two

         23  of the major misconceptions that we know exist

         24  across the City among parents and the public is

         25  general, is that what we have done in the fourth
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          2  grade assessment is simply another reading test.

          3  And, Madam Chair, as you expressed in your opening

          4  remarks, your understanding of this that it goes far

          5  beyond just being a simple reading test.

          6                 The second major misconception that

          7  we suffer from, at this point, it is an

          8  understanding, I think, that grows out of our own

          9  personal experience.  Most of us who have gone

         10  through school have been very used to getting

         11  information about whether or not we pass or we fail,

         12  and while that mark may have been different in

         13  different that we have gone to, if you got above a

         14  65, you passed, if you got a below 65, you failed.

         15                 The kind of sophisticated assessment

         16  system that is now in place in terms of measuring

         17  youngsters progress towards these much higher

         18  standards gives much more information than simply

         19  that, and it is not simply a matter of whether or

         20  not a youngster passes or fails, it's a matter of

         21  getting information about which standards a

         22  youngster has achieved and which standards, in fact,

         23  a youngster needs more support and more intervention

         24  in order to enable that youngster to achieve.  And I

         25  know that those are rather difficult concepts that
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          2  in a single year to have people out there across the

          3  City, parents and students, in particular, it's a

          4  challenge for us to make sure that people understand

          5  the information that, in fact, this assessment

          6  system gives to us.

          7                 Now that is not to say that in any

          8  way that description moves us away from looking at

          9  the serious nature of the information that has come

         10  out of this assessment system.  And as the Deputy

         11  Chancellor said, what we do as a school system as a

         12  result of getting that information, and I think that

         13  that is quite clearly also part and purpose of your

         14  hearing, Madam Chair.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I just wanted to

         16  briefly to say to you that while you have an

         17  opportunity, you know, bear in mind when you're

         18  making you're presentation, while you are giving us

         19  the rationale of what our students had to go through

         20  with this, you have to take under consideration that

         21  parents see this as one way and that way is you're

         22  either failing or you're moving on.  With the

         23  different kinds of scenarios that are taking place

         24  across the City, leaves one very confused as to what

         25  the direction, or who gave that direction, and what
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          2  is in place in order to be able to adhere to some of

          3  those regulations, which early on when we had an

          4  oversight hearing with Commissioner Mills, it was

          5  very clear that he had no intentions whatsoever of

          6  giving any reprieves, whatsoever in the standards

          7  that he had set up.

          8                 Everybody who was in control of

          9  making sure that those regulations went and got in

         10  the right hands and given to the students in the

         11  proper perspective knew that we had no reprieves

         12  whatsoever.  And this concerns this Committee that

         13  there were risks that were taken that threw the

         14  entire City in a disarray in hopes that even though

         15  we all agree that there should be high standards, we

         16  also agree that somewhere there should have been

         17  built in mechanisms that would protect our students

         18  when it came time to try to adhere to those

         19  regulations, and that is what I really want hear

         20  today on what was given.

         21                 First of all, I just want you to know

         22  that this may be a first part of a hearing that I

         23  intend to hear, because I'm going to go from level

         24  to level until somebody is going to tell me out loud

         25  what they're whispering to me, that what they
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          2  perceive went wrong.  So this morning starts out a

          3  hearing that will tell us what you have done and

          4  what guidance you have given, but the follow- up

          5  hearings that will impact on principals,

          6  superintendents, teachers, and some of your parents

          7  who have been a part of these discussions will

          8  continue on until this Committee is fully clear as

          9  to the direction that this City is going to go in

         10  making a plan of correction and holding any or

         11  everybody accountable for what is going to move

         12  forward here in this new millennium.

         13                 We are concerned, I might also say

         14  while I'm talking, is that in the past there were

         15  all kinds of accusations made about the interference

         16  of elected officials in districts, Community School

         17  Boards, et cetera, however, it is obvious that when

         18  I was involved, deeply involved in there, we were on

         19  level. Today in my districts that I represent, we

         20  are not on reading level, and that concerns me that

         21  all the mechanisms that have been taken out, have

         22  not put a dent in what has taken place as far as

         23  those reading scores are concerned, and that is the

         24  mission that I am on this morning.

         25                 I don't know how my other colleagues,
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          2  if they feel as strong as I feel about it, but there

          3  has to be accountability on a person, of people who

          4  are in charged to make sure that those kinds of

          5  stipulations went out to the various districts, and

          6  we're going to be calling them back in to answer us.

          7    I'm told by some teachers that the stipulations

          8  and the directions that had been given to them,

          9  midway in the learning process, they had serious

         10  questions about them, and I am sorry that they

         11  didn't let us know early on that they had

         12  reservations about starting certain programs.

         13                 These are the kinds of things and I

         14  think the history of you and I go back many, many

         15  years, this is what I'm really listening for today

         16  for some kind of direction and some kind of guidance

         17  on where we are, and then we will sit down and talk

         18  about where we are going.

         19                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I

         20  appreciate that direction, Madam Chair, and I do

         21  hope that the presentation, in fact, addresses some

         22  of those concerns that you have listed very

         23  specifically.

         24                 What I have asked Bob Tobias to do,

         25  is to quickly take us through the material that has
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          2  been distributed, because in effect, I think it does

          3  point out, in a specific way, how this assessment

          4  system is different and deals with some of the

          5  misunderstandings that I described before, but it

          6  also gives us information about what the results

          7  tell us.  What the results tell us about our

          8  youngsters and their relationship to these new and

          9  higher standards, what the results tell about what

         10  we need to be doing within the school system in the

         11  area of accountability as you suggested needs to be

         12  addressed specifically, what kind of need we see in

         13  terms of professional development for teachers given

         14  these new standards and additional support that is

         15  needed, and most importantly, what Chancellor's

         16  initiatives are going to be put in place to deal

         17  with this as directly as possible in providing more

         18  time and more support for youngsters for whom we now

         19  have information that we didn't have before given

         20  the fact that this is a brand new assessment.

         21                 And so that if Bob could take us

         22  through this material very quickly, I think I can

         23  come back and be more specific with you about what

         24  we expect to see in place in each and every one of

         25  our schools this coming September.
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          2                 MR. TOBIAS:  Thank you.  I think

          3  there has been a certain amount of misrepresentation

          4  of the results and misinterpretation of the results,

          5  and we have put together a presentation that

          6  essentially describes the assessments and describes

          7  these results in great detail.  I have put together

          8  a presentation package that I think will facilitate

          9  my presentation, and I am going to walk you through

         10  it now.

         11                 First, as you know and as you have

         12  indicated, New York State and New York City have

         13  both instituted new higher standards for all

         14  students in English Language Arts.  The new

         15  standards require that students read, write, listen,

         16  and speak at very high levels, and that they do it

         17  in three essential areas for information and

         18  understanding, for literary response and expression,

         19  and most importantly for critical analysis and

         20  evaluation.  The previous standards and the previous

         21  assessments focused only on that first area,

         22  information and understanding, and only on that

         23  first skill, reading.

         24                 In order to measure student

         25  performance on these new standards, the State has
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          2  instituted a new assessment system. English Language

          3  Arts examinations are being administered, and one

          4  was administered in January for Grade 4 students,

          5  and English Language Arts assessment has just been

          6  administered to the Grade 8 students this June, and

          7  actually tomorrow the students will begin to take

          8  the new Regents Comprehensive Examination in English

          9  Language Arts.  All of these are upgraded

         10  assessments, all of them focus on the new higher

         11  standards and the new skills.

         12                 Every student is going to have to

         13  pass that English Regents Examination in order to

         14  obtain a diploma, and the examinations in Grade 4

         15  and Grade 8 give us a sense of the progress that

         16  they are making in those skills that they will have

         17  to attain in order to pass that Comprehensive

         18  English Regents.

         19                 Just some facts about the Grade 4 ELA

         20  Assessment, one is, as you mentioned, it was

         21  administered over three days, January 12th, 13th,

         22  and 14th, and it had a variety of questions and

         23  formats, very different from previous State

         24  assessments.  The students were required on Day 1 to

         25  read five passages, and those passages were in a
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          2  variety of shonra (phonetic), including fiction and

          3  non- fiction and poetry, and they had to answer 28

          4  multiple questions, they were given 45 minutes on

          5  Day 1 in order to do that. Those questions that they

          6  had to answer required not only an understanding,

          7  but critical analysis, interpretation, and

          8  inferential reasoning.

          9                 Then on Day 2, they had to listen to

         10  a passage and write two short answers and one longer

         11  answer.  On that same day, they had to write an

         12  extended response, an extended essay to a picture

         13  that was shown to them as a stimulus, and they were

         14  given 30 minutes on Day 2 in order to do the

         15  extended response.

         16                 And on the third day, they had to

         17  read two pieces, a story and a non- fiction passage,

         18  and they had to write three short answers and one

         19  essay, and it required them to link these two pieces

         20  read to make inferences and developed essays that

         21  used information from both.  They were given 60

         22  minutes on that day to do that.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Can we stop just

         24  right there on that?

         25                 MR. TOBIAS:  Yes.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  You had

          3  indicated that now you had the full picture of what

          4  your needs are.  Now that last paragraph where you

          5  talked about they had to read a story, now we

          6  already had identified our problems in reading early

          7  on; am I correct?

          8                 MR. TOBIAS:  When you say we

          9  identified those problems early on, which time

         10  frame?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  That many of our

         12  children were reading or could not read, we knew

         13  that from assessment.

         14                 MR. TOBIAS:  Well, from previous

         15  examinations that we had been administering, we had

         16  a sense of what our students knew and were able to

         17  do with respect to a set of standards that were not

         18  as high as these.  We knew about their reading

         19  skills, we knew about their ability to understand -

         20   -

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I just want to

         22  indicate that setting up a standard on reading, we

         23  already knew in the past, a test that was given by

         24  the State, many of our children could not read.  And

         25  when you tell me that one of the standards for this
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          2  examination that they had to read a story, stopping

          3  short, they had to read a story, even without going

          4  to comprehend it, if your not put in a position to

          5  read it, then you will not be in a position to

          6  comprehend what you're doing because you can't read.

          7                 So I'm just, I'm not trying to be

          8  critical, I'm just simply saying in exactly what you

          9  have raised about reading a story, our children

         10  can't read, how would they be able to read a story,

         11  forgetting about the comprehension and writing an

         12  essay on what they have read, if they can't read?

         13                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Well, the

         14  statements about our children, can or can't read, of

         15  course, are very broad statements.  Many of our

         16  children read superbly, some of our children read

         17  with difficulty, the question is not whether our

         18  children can or can't read, it is how many of them

         19  can and at what level.

         20                 What we have certainly known for

         21  three and one- half years, certainly since this

         22  Chancellor arrived, I can't comment before that, is

         23  that we need to put additional resources and effort

         24  into raising literacy standards in this system, no

         25  question.  In order to achieve these higher
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          2  standards, there will need to be a significant

          3  increase in commitment of effort and resource in the

          4  literacy area.

          5                 Is that helpful?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I'm sorry, it's

          7  obvious, it's obvious that those that can read, and

          8  this was not the intent to talk in terms of all,

          9  it's obvious that those who could read were able to

         10  be a part of that percentage that were able to score

         11  higher.  But right now we're talking about the

         12  larger piece of that, and the larger piece tells me

         13  that there were a large percentage of our students

         14  who were not able to master that type of

         15  examination.  I'm just giving you a reflection on

         16  why, how I'm, you know, already, you can give me all

         17  the other scenarios, but the major scenario that

         18  just took place is that they were required to read a

         19  story.  How can you read a story, if you can't read?

         20                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  That's the

         21  truth.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Do you

         23  understand me?  And how can you comprehend reading a

         24  story, if you can't read?  So already, you know,

         25  that is a given fact, that standards were set up
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          2  that said that our children should read and we're

          3  not illiterate, we know that our kids across this

          4  town was not reading.

          5                 So what in essence, I'm just simply

          6  saying to you, justify the percentage, but what does

          7  not justify the concept is that I want to know with

          8  those programs that were put in place, and when

          9  we're lobbied, we are being lobbied for bucks.  We

         10  talked about neglecting education, and we try to do

         11  our best when it comes to given funds for almost

         12  anything that education required of us. I'm just

         13  concerned about what is in place, and from the kind

         14  of background that I have gotten feedback from those

         15  people who are teaching the children, they had

         16  reservations early on.

         17                 Now I just want this Committee to be

         18  told, you knew, how did you address that?  First of

         19  all, I would have much rather be on record as saying

         20  that, even though this is a State regulation, we

         21  know from the inception that a larger percentage of

         22  our students would not be able to adhere to this

         23  kind of examination or test, because they couldn't

         24  read, that is all that I'm just trying to say to

         25  you, that this Committee has had meeting after
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          2  meeting, and I am disappointed.  In fact, I don't

          3  even want, I don't have a word for disappointment,

          4  I'm furious, Harry Spence, and you have always been

          5  there for your perspective or presentation, I am

          6  furious that Judy Rizzo didn't think that this was

          7  important enough, and if she had called me I would

          8  have been able to make arrangements to her time,

          9  because she is who I want.

         10                 You can continue.

         11                 MR. TOBIAS:  Thank you.  That old

         12  test that you were talking about, that our students

         13  had to take is exemplified by a sample passage, it

         14  was called, the DRP, the Degrees of Reading Power

         15  Test and I have given you a sample and you can see

         16  that the old test essentially had informational

         17  passages, they were information about a science and

         18  social studies topics, and it used a method, which

         19  was called the closed method, where words are left

         20  out, students are given five choices to complete the

         21  sentence with the word that has the best meaning.

         22                 It was only one kind of reading

         23  material, as I mentioned, just informational reading

         24  material.  It didn't require a high degree of

         25  inferential reasoning, critical analysis, it didn't
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          2  require writing, it didn't require listening, it was

          3  a very different assessment.

          4                 And example of the new test, and

          5  example from the new test is presented on the next

          6  page, and this is the prompt that was used for the

          7  independent writing piece.  Students were given a

          8  picture, here it is a picture of several toads, and

          9  they were asked to think about what the toads were

         10  saying and what the toads, why they are out together

         11  at night, in other words, they have go to do some

         12  thinking, they have to do some analysis of the

         13  picture, they have to be creative.  And then they

         14  have to write an essay with a beginning, a middle,

         15  and an ending, and it has to be well developed and

         16  they have to check their writing for correct

         17  spelling, grammar, capitalization, punctuation,

         18  writing mechanics are emphasized, they have to do

         19  all of these skills.

         20                 In terms of the students who were

         21  tested, there were 65,556 students in general

         22  education classes tested in January, and their were

         23  9,870 Special Education students, this includes

         24  students in resource room who are main streamed most

         25  of the day, as well as in self- contained Special
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          2  Education classes, a total of 75,426 taking the

          3  test.  Of these, 5,658 were English language

          4  learners, students, most of them immigrants whose

          5  native language is other than English, and were

          6  English language learners.  After four years in this

          7  country they are required to take that test.

          8                 Students not tested, there were 5,944

          9  English language learners exempt, because they had

         10  recently entered the country, and 1,200 absentees,

         11  and that represents about 1.5 percent a relatively

         12  low percentage of students absent.

         13                 In order to understand the results it

         14  is important to take a look at how these tests are

         15  scored.  First of all, the 28 multiple choice

         16  questions are machine scored right or wrong, and you

         17  can get a maximum of 28 points, so 0 to 28 points,

         18  28, if you getting all those questions right.

         19                 The writing pieces were scored by

         20  trained staff using very careful rubrics, or very

         21  careful criteria to rate the essays that the

         22  students wrote, and they rated them in four areas. 1

         23  .   The listening/writing piece was rated with a

         24  maximum score of 4, a student could get 0 to 4.

         25                 2.  That independent writing piece in
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          2  response to the picture of the toads was rated 0 to

          3  3, a maximum of 3 points.

          4                 3.  Writing mechanics, the use of

          5  capitalization, punctuation, et cetera, 3 points and

          6  then the pieces that they wrote in response to the

          7  two reading passages were rated with a maximum of 4

          8  score points.

          9                 So a student across all of the parts

         10  of the test could get a maximum of 42 score point,

         11  raw score points, 0 to 42. We call this the raw

         12  score, basically the number of questions correct and

         13  the ratings on the open- ended pieces.  The raw

         14  scores don't have very much meaning, if a student

         15  gets a 24, 25, or 28, it doesn't tell us an awful

         16  lot, so the publisher of the test takes that raw

         17  score and converts it into something called a scale

         18  score. And the next sheet, which talks about how

         19  Grade 4 ELA scores are reported, describes this.

         20                 The scale scores range from a low of

         21  455 to a high of 800, and you can think of the scale

         22  scores as something like the SAT scale, which ranges

         23  from 200 to 800.  The more questions a student gets

         24  correct and the higher the ratings of their pieces

         25  of writing, the higher will be the scale score and
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          2  vice- a- versa, the lower for the lower number of

          3  questions correct and the lower the ratings of their

          4  work.  In order to lend meaning to these scale

          5  scores the State Education Department and the

          6  publisher of the test, created four performance

          7  levels, Level IV is advanced, Level III is called

          8  proficient, Level II is basic, and Level I is not

          9  proficient.

         10                 The level, the performance level that

         11  is assigned to a student is based on the scale score

         12  that the student obtains on the test.  If a student

         13  gets a scale score of 692 to 800, the student gets a

         14  Level IV, 645 to 691 is Level III, 603 to 644 is

         15  Level II, and under 602 puts a student in the not

         16  proficient category.  These performance levels tell

         17  us an awful lot about what students know and are

         18  able to do in relation to the standards that have

         19  been established by the State Education Department,

         20  and descriptions of what students have to know and

         21  be able to do and demonstrate on this test in order

         22  to score in each of these performance levels are

         23  presented in this page.

         24                 A proficient student is a student who

         25  has mastered all parts of the State's standards in
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          2  reading, writing, and listening, all parts of the

          3  State's standards at Grade 4.  And you can see the

          4  description that these students understand a variety

          5  of text, they gather information, make inferences,

          6  the writing is generally focused and organized.

          7  This is actually a high level of achievement as

          8  represented by these standards.

          9                 Students who score in Performance

         10  Level IV are not only mastering all parts of the

         11  State's standards at Grade 4, but they are showing

         12  an extremely high level of performance.  In point of

         13  fact, in order to score in Performance Level IV a

         14  student would have to demonstrate mastery of not

         15  only the Grade 4 State's standards, but the Grade 8

         16  State's standards.  These are students who are

         17  essentially functioning at Grade 8, so it is a very

         18  high level of performance.

         19                 Students who score in Performance

         20  Level II, Basic, I think here is the area where we

         21  have seen the most misunderstanding and

         22  misrepresentation.  I have seen in newspaper

         23  articles where students scoring at Performance Level

         24  II have been characterized as students who cannot

         25  read, students who get an F, and that is not at all
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          2  true.  Students who score in Performance Level II,

          3  actually show a wide variety, and in many cases a

          4  high degree of skills in reading, writing, and

          5  listening.  If you look at the description, students

          6  in Performance Level II show partial understanding

          7  of text, they recognize basic story elements, they

          8  make some inferences and some connections between

          9  two related texts, and provide limited, supporting

         10  information.  The writing shows some focus and basic

         11  organization.  Kids in Performance Level II are not

         12  ready to pass the Comprehensive English Regents yet,

         13  they will need more assistance, but many of these

         14  students actually are showing a very high level of

         15  skill, and many of them are performing close to or

         16  even on grade level as it has been defined by

         17  previous standards and previous tests.

         18                 Keep in mind that a student can get

         19  one more item wrong than is required to get into

         20  Proficient Level II, the Proficient Level III, I'm

         21  sorry, Proficient Level III and with that one more

         22  item wrong, the student falls into the basic

         23  category. This is not a student who can't read, this

         24  is a student who is close to full proficiency, but

         25  is just missing, on this particular test, has not
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          2  demonstrated some parts of those State standards,

          3  and many of these students, a good portion of these

          4  students, with some additional assistance will go on

          5  to pass the Comprehensive English Regents.

          6                 Performance Level I, not proficient,

          7  these are students who show minimal understanding of

          8  text.  In point of fact, these are students who have

          9  a very low level of performance, low level skills,

         10  and they're going to need a lot of assistance if

         11  they're going to master the skills required to pass

         12  the Regents diploma.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Excuse me.

         14                 MR. TOBIAS:  Yes.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I want to go

         16  back again where you talked in terms you have

         17  utilized two of the points IV and III. Now you said

         18  that it does not mean that they, the proficiency of

         19  the 30 percent does not know how to read; is that

         20  what you said?

         21                 MR. TOBIAS:  No, I'm saying students

         22  who score in Performance Levels III and IV, have

         23  mastered all parts of the State standards, they have

         24  mastered them all.  Students who are scoring in

         25  Performance Level II, have mastered some parts of

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            29

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  the State's standards, they have demonstrated an

          3  ability to read, they have demonstrated an ability

          4  to write, they have demonstrated an ability to

          5  comprehend what they hear, but they have not

          6  mastered all parts of the State's standards, they

          7  are falling somewhat below the State's standards.

          8  But, my point is, that these are not non readers, to

          9  call these students non- readers is a

         10  mischaracterization.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Are you saying

         12  that the 30 percent more identify with the 3

         13  percent?

         14                 MR. TOBIAS:  Thirty percent of our

         15  students did score in the proficient category.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Would they

         17  identify more with the 3 percent than the 46

         18  percent?

         19                 MR. TOBIAS:  I'm not sure I

         20  understand your question?

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  What I'm trying

         22  to make you understand, if in essence, you talked in

         23  terms of the 3 percent being advanced, the 30

         24  percent you said had certain skills, et cetera, but

         25  they had not mastered certain parts of the
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          2  examination.

          3                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  No.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I'm just simply

          5  asking a question, would you say, - -

          6                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Let me

          7  help clarify, Madame Chairwoman, 4 is advanced,

          8  those are very high levels of skills, 3 are

          9  proficient.  At proficient there is every

         10  expectation these students already are moving on a

         11  track to achieve a Regents Level examination, they

         12  have the skills necessary.  Two, it is 2, the next

         13  level down, 2, that he says are readers, but readers

         14  who lack certain mastery and will take additional

         15  work in order to get fully to, Level I is the

         16  problem.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  My simple

         18  question, Spence, that I had indicated, then what

         19  we're saying is that 30 percent can identify more

         20  with the 3 percent than the 46 percent that is all I

         21  was asking.

         22                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  The 30

         23  percent are at very proficient levels of

         24  performance, advanced is an outstanding performance.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  But working with
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          2  the 30 percent you can give some kind of hope that

          3  they would eventually fall in the advanced, the 3

          4  percent.

          5                 MR. TOBIAS:  Well, if I may - -

          6                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  A simple

          7  question.

          8                 MR. TOBIAS: - -  if I may answer,

          9  students in that Proficiency Level 3, students in

         10  Proficiency Level 3 are functioning at the 4th grade

         11  or 5th grade or even 6th grade level. Students who

         12  are in the advanced category, 4, they are 4 grade

         13  levels ahead of where they ought to be if they were

         14  on grade level. So they're in 4th grade and they are

         15  functioning at 8th grade.  So I think to expect, of

         16  course, we strived to increase the skills of all of

         17  our students, but I think to be realistic, to expect

         18  that a high percentage of the 30 percent in Level 3,

         19  a high percentage of those kids would move into

         20  Level 4, probably wouldn't be warranted.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  That was all I

         22  wanted to know, you know, you have given a scenario

         23  of percentages as it interrelate with performance

         24  level.  I just wanted to know if I can feel

         25  confident that the 30 percent relates more to the 3
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          2  percent than the 46 percent, that is all.

          3                 MR. TOBIAS:  That is correct.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  And still we're

          5  behind.  When you're talking in terms of the 3, the

          6  30 percent and having skills, but not all the skills

          7  to identify with the 3 percent, I just simply wanted

          8  to know how close were they to the three as it

          9  relate to the 46?

         10                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I think

         11  maybe my listening comprehension needs to be

         12  assessed.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Well, I'm not

         14  saying that, I'm just simply getting justification

         15  for myself, so that I will know how to conduct

         16  myself in my next question.

         17                 MR. TOBIAS:  Okay, you have already

         18  delve into the results, but we will just take a look

         19  at them anyway.  These results are for all students

         20  who were tested, and that includes the General

         21  Education students, the Special Education students,

         22  including kids in self- contained classes and the

         23  English Language learners.

         24                 The next chart shows you how our

         25  students performed on this test in terms of the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            33

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  percentages of the students who fell into each of

          3  these performance levels, and it compares our

          4  performance to that of the other large cities in New

          5  York State, and New York State students overall.

          6  And as you indicated, 30 percent of our students

          7  scored at Level III, the Proficient Level, meaning

          8  they passed all parts, they made all parts of the

          9  State's standards, firmly performing at Grade Level

         10  4, and in many cases here students performing at the

         11  5th and 6th Grade Level.  Three percent of our

         12  students met the Advanced Level, 3 percent already

         13  meeting Grade 8 standards.

         14                 Forty- six percent of our students

         15  scored in the basic category.  Now, these students,

         16  again, I want to remind you, these are not non-

         17  readers and these are not students who cannot write,

         18  they have, in many cases, very strong skills very

         19  close to what is necessary to fall into or to meet

         20  the standards for Performance Level III.  In fact,

         21  15 percent of the students in this category are

         22  relatively close, they're within 10 scale score

         23  points of Performance Level III, and with a little

         24  bit of assistance they are going to score there.

         25                 Twenty- one percent of our students
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          2  in the not proficient category, and these 21 percent

          3  are the students that we are most concerned about,

          4  these 21 percent of the students that we're going to

          5  have to provide additional supports, and significant

          6  additional supports too, if they're going to meet

          7  the Regents Examination requirement.

          8                 In comparison to the other large

          9  cities, and here we're talking about the big four,

         10  Buffalo, Rochester, Syracuse, and Yonkers, we

         11  actually had a higher percentage of our students

         12  scoring in Levels III and IV than they did.  Overall

         13  we had 33 percent of our students scoring in Levels

         14  III and IV, the other large cities had 28 percent of

         15  their students in that Level, 5 percentage points

         16  lower than we.  They had a higher percentage in that

         17  basic category, Level II, and they did have a lower

         18  percentage not proficient, two percentage points

         19  lower than we.  And you see the performance for New

         20  York State overall, that is all of New York State,

         21  including Long Island, Westchester, Upstate, 5

         22  percent advanced, 43 percent proficient, 41 percent

         23  basic, and 11 percent not proficient.  So 11 percent

         24  of the kids across the State are scoring in that not

         25  proficient category.
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          2                 Another way to look at these results

          3  is presented on the next page, and here we're using

          4  the scale scores, and we're looking at the

          5  performance of the average student in New York City

          6  and the performance of the average student in the

          7  big four, the other large cities, and the average in

          8  the State.  And the average student in New York City

          9  scored at a mean scale score of 627.4, which puts

         10  them right in the middle of the basic category.

         11  Students who have a lot of skills, but need more

         12  skills to meet the proficient level.  Other large

         13  cities are about the same place, 627.9.  New York

         14  State as a whole scored 640.9, so New York State as

         15  a whole is falling in that basic category II, the

         16  average student is in the basic category.  So for

         17  all three of these aggregations, New York City, the

         18  other large cities and New York State as a whole,

         19  the average student is in the basic category, for

         20  New York State as a whole, it's higher in the basic

         21  category than it is for New York City and for the

         22  other large cities.

         23                 The next draft shows you the results

         24  broken down by community school districts, so here

         25  are the results for all 32 community school
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          2  districts and for District 85, which is the

          3  Chancellor's district.  And we have, also, put onto

          4  this graph the average performance for New York

          5  City, large cities in New York State that I just

          6  gave you.  You will notice that, and this is

          7  expressed, again, in the performance of the average

          8  student mean scale scores, every district scored in

          9  Level II or Level III, we had two districts that

         10  scored in Level III, scoring in the proficient

         11  category, the average student is in the proficient

         12  category, and those two districts exceeded the

         13  performance of New York State as a whole and, of

         14  course, other large cities.  All other districts

         15  scored in the basic category, but you will notice

         16  that there is variation, some of the districts are

         17  scoring very high in that basic category,

         18  essentially getting very close to the threshold for

         19  Level III, Proficiency Level III, and others are

         20  lower in median in that category, and there are some

         21  that are quite low in that category and will need

         22  extra attention.

         23                 Just to give you some statistics for

         24  the jurisdictions that we have just presented

         25  results for, New York City, the large cities, and
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          2  New York State.  And I do want to point to that

          3  bottom figure, Expenditure per Pupil, and these are

          4  data that were obtained from the State Education

          5  Department.  New York City is obtaining these

          6  results with a per capita expenditure, and

          7  expenditure per pupil of $8,213.  The other large

          8  cities are obtaining their results with an average

          9  expenditure per pupil of $9,941, $1,700 more per

         10  pupil.  And New York State schools, as a whole, are

         11  obtaining their results with an average per capita

         12  of $9,255, a $1,000 more per pupil than our

         13  students, than our schools.  So we're obtaining, the

         14  results that we are getting with much lower

         15  expenditures per pupil than districts outside of New

         16  York City.

         17                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Let me add

         18  one other thing, that if you look at New York City

         19  versus the other large cities, and you see a $1,700

         20  difference, that is entirely accounted for by the

         21  difference in State Aid per pupil that received by

         22  us versus the other large cities.  The other large

         23  cities in New York receive almost $2,000 per student

         24  more than New York City for State Aid Education.

         25  New York City, therefore, if it received an
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          2  equitable share of State Aid, would be expending at

          3  a level in excess of the other large cities, $2,000

          4  a student, if you want to start thinking about

          5  questions about what you could do for those 21

          6  percent students who are in the category I that need

          7  intensive support, $2,000 per student for every

          8  student, whatever their level of achievement, you

          9  can imagine the difference it would make in terms of

         10  the class size issues that we could address, in

         11  terms of special instruction and tutoring for

         12  students who need it, in terms of concentrated

         13  curriculum materials and the like.  So I come back

         14  again to a couple of things.

         15                 1.  That the differences between

         16  ourselves and the large cities in achievement are

         17  minimal, are essentially none.  And we are doing so

         18  with an extraordinarily inequitable distribution of

         19  funds.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I don't think

         21  that there is any Committee that has been, here in

         22  the City, have fought for equal representation as

         23  this Committee has done and this Council has done

         24  when they come to equal distribution of monies per

         25  pupil by the State.  However, we do what we can to
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          2  compensate, I don't think that we could utilize

          3  that, and we should not be in the position to

          4  utilize that as part of the blame.  However, there

          5  are those that need to be addressed and that is on

          6  the State level as to how -             DEPUTY

          7  CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Thank is exactly right.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: - -  and they are

          9  our worse critics.  When you're setting up

         10  standards, et cetera, I believe the justification

         11  for negotiating what is expected of us on State

         12  Education Standards, what should also be addressed

         13  on the money concept of it, and I have not heard

         14  that argument.  This Committee has carried this

         15  concept for equal distribution even in the wake of

         16  being owed so much money, that there were people who

         17  did waivers on us, and told them they didn't have to

         18  pay us the money.  So therefore, you know there is a

         19  lot of ills here and a lot of things that can be

         20  discussed that could be negative to the individuals.I

         21  think it is too late to deal with the individuals

         22  because I have said all along that our children are

         23  not waiting in age for us to catch up with the

         24  times, that they're growing older, they're moving

         25  on, and it's unfair as to how they are treated as
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          2  far as quality education is concerned and bucks.

          3                 I only have two questions, but I'm

          4  going to reserve that for a few minutes and let some

          5  of my colleagues have some questions, because I have

          6  raised questions early on?  Council Member

          7  Koslowitz.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ:  Thank you.

          9    I would like to start off by asking a question,

         10  why do we have to take the State tests, why do our

         11  children have to take the State tests?  Who makes us

         12  take the State tests?

         13                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  In effect,

         14  education across this country, in fact, is

         15  responsibility for it is located at the State level,

         16  and the State Education Department through it's

         17  Board of Regents, in fact, have been required to

         18  come up with an assessment system.   It doesn't

         19  specify the assessment system and it's up to each

         20  state to choose its assessment system, but in terms

         21  of receiving federal funds, it is required that

         22  states establish high standards and establish

         23  assessment systems that, in fact, measure the

         24  youngsters progress towards those standards.  New

         25  York State over a period of years, and, in fact, in
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          2  many instance at our insistence have, in fact, come

          3  up with an assessment system that is far more

          4  aligned with the standards than any assessment

          5  system before.  You saw a sample of the previous

          6  tests and it was kind of fill in the blanks.  This

          7  is a rigorous test, and it does reflect the higher

          8  standards that the Chancellor has put in place, and

          9  so it is the State's responsibility to, in fact, put

         10  in an assessment in place, and therefore, all

         11  districts and all schools in New York State are

         12  required to take these State assessments.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ:  Okay, that

         14  is what I thought.  So, in essence, don't you think

         15  that the State has a responsibility to our children?

         16    Our children who take this test, and I think the

         17  last page shows it all starts off at a disadvantage

         18  automatically for the lack of money that they get

         19  per student.             Then on top of that the

         20  environment in which they learn, the overcrowdedness

         21  in our classrooms, children having to have a

         22  classroom in a library that is something that used

         23  to be a library, that is no longer a library, our

         24  children who don't have the same tools that the

         25  other children have in the other parts of the State.
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          2  Aren't we asking too much of our children when we're

          3  not giving them the proper resources to be able to

          4  take this test throughout the year that they're

          5  going to school?

          6                 MR. TOBIAS:  I think that is very

          7  true.  I mean one of the things that we know about

          8  high standards is that we must put resources behind

          9  them.  And one of the points here is not in the

         10  sense that we're asking too much of our children,

         11  because the 21st Century will ask a great deal of

         12  them as adults, but if the 21st Century asks that of

         13  our children, and therefore, we must be asking a lot

         14  of our children now, we must then, similarly make a

         15  serious commitment of resources to achieve, to help

         16  them achieve those standards.

         17                 And this State, as to date, with

         18  respect to New York City, been outrageously

         19  discriminatory in its application of dollars,

         20  outrageously.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ:  That is

         22  absolutely true, and I'm tired of hearing people

         23  say, well, if we go to school in Suffolk County and

         24  Nassau County, there are much better schools out

         25  there.  Well, of course, there are much better
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          2  schools out there, because they get more money, and

          3  they get more equipment for their children to learn.

          4                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Let me add

          5  that if you looked at schools in the immediate

          6  vicinity of New York, the wealthy suburbs around New

          7  York City, the average expenditure level runs about

          8  $12,000 per student, another 50 percent of our

          9  expenditure level, $12,000 per student, so the

         10  differences are huge in terms of expenditure levels.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ:  Well, I

         12  think - -

         13                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  And

         14  obviously, in addition, our students start out with

         15  a much larger proportion, for whom English is a

         16  second language, much higher levels of poverty,

         17  which historically has been the greatest predictor

         18  of student achievement, all of, fewer computers and

         19  library books and the like for all of those reasons.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ:  And more

         21  children in the classrooms, and lack of classrooms

         22  and lack of school supplies. And I certainly feel,

         23  you know, I hope that the State saw the newspapers

         24  and takes this very seriously, because no matter

         25  what we do for our children and we certainly try, I

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            44

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  know in the Council when we do the budget we

          3  certainly look at our children, I think they're

          4  obligated to take this and really do something about

          5  it, because it really makes you irate that you're

          6  comparing our children who start off automatically

          7  at a disadvantage.

          8                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I just

          9  want to add one quick note that, in fact, it is

         10  worth noting that in October, the CFE suit, the

         11  suit, which challenges the gross in equity of the

         12  State distribution formulas that discriminate

         13  against New York City children, that lawsuit will go

         14  to hearing and the trial will begin in that case in

         15  October.  So this is an entirely appropriate time to

         16  be raising exactly this issue of the inequity of

         17  this distribution.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I just want to

         19  interject one minute to say that while you gave us a

         20  presentation on the rationale.  First of all, let me

         21  just say I really understand and have understood it

         22  for quite some time about the unequal treatment of

         23  children in our City, but for a typical parent to

         24  hear the rationale that we just described a few

         25  minutes ago is devastating, because their children,
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          2  like I said, is not standing still, they're moving

          3  on, and it leaves it wide open for parents to take a

          4  position on lawsuits that tell us, you have not

          5  educated our kids and you gave us the rationale as

          6  to why you haven't done it.

          7                 I didn't hear your plan of action

          8  that would that you have put in place that could

          9  remedy some of the concerns that we have from the

         10  past tests.  I was looking to hear that while your

         11  presentation was a rationale for what we foreseen

         12  happening in that scenario, I did not hear what some

         13  of your plans that you have in place, a plan

         14  correction.

         15                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I just

         16  want to be clear, we are not sitting on our hands, I

         17  just want to emphasize that a piece, and an

         18  important piece of the plan correction is a clear

         19  and strong attack on the inequity of school aid

         20  distribution at the State level, that is one piece

         21  of our strategy for addressing this issue and a very

         22  strong component of it.

         23                 In the meantime, we, obviously,

         24  continue to do everything in order to strengthen the

         25  use of the existing resources, and Bill Casey was,
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          2  as we said at the beginning, going to be doing that

          3  presentation, and he is now prepared to that on what

          4  steps we're taking.

          5                 MR. CASEY:  And, again, I would like

          6  to just reinforce what the Deputy Chancellor - -

          7                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Can we just hear

          8  one other Council member just for a moment, and then

          9  we will move back to, I had thought that you had

         10  completed your presentation.

         11                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  The first

         12  part.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Council Member

         14  Pinkett, you had a question on the first part?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  No, I have

         16  some questions.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Well, you can't

         18  ask all of your questions until after the

         19  presentation is over.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Well I don't

         21  expect to ask all of my questions, but I do want to

         22  make some - -

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Council Member

         24  Pinkett, excuse me, I am not going to get in a

         25  debate on it.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Excuse me,

          3  I'm not getting into any debate.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I'm just simply

          5  saying - -

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I am not

          7  getting into a debate.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: - -  do you have

          9  a response to the first part of the presentation?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I am going

         11  to do that if I'm given the opportunity to do so.  I

         12  certainly would concur with what the Chair stated as

         13  to the Council's seeking to add dollars to the Board

         14  of Education, she certainly has moved to do that and

         15  has done that with great distinction and effort.

         16                 I do not concur that we as a City

         17  have done all we can for education.  We do more to

         18  build prisons and put more in terms of building

         19  prisons, and we do not mind that schools are

         20  substandard, because we can defer that for five

         21  years and ten years, the schools, the rehabilitation

         22  of schools.  We have schools without libraries, we

         23  have schools with inadequate textbooks, and we can

         24  live with that, which we should not be living with.

         25                 Now when I hear about what we need to
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          2  do to solve this problem, I want someone to tell me

          3  why, indeed, in January the State comes down with a

          4  plan and gives an exam, when?

          5                 MR. TOBIAS:  In January.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I'm reading

          7  from this -              MR. TOBIAS:  January 12th

          8  through 14th.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  January,

         10  when?

         11                 MR. TOBIAS:  Twelfth through 14th,

         12  12th, 13th, and 14th.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Of what

         14  month?

         15                 MR. TOBIAS:  January.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  January, and

         17  when was this plan put forth?

         18                 MR. TOBIAS:  The previous year, we

         19  were notify of this the previous year.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  The previous

         21  year.  Was there training of staff or preliminary

         22  information so staff could be trained?

         23                 MR. TOBIAS:  There was preliminary

         24  information in terms of getting a sense of what the

         25  test was going to assess, but to be very frank, as
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          2  we have seen happen across the State, this is

          3  information that has come to each and every school

          4  district is baseline information.  It is information

          5  that gives us an indication of how the youngsters

          6  have done, given this new assessment.  There were

          7  numerous problems around the administration of this

          8  rather complex assessment for the first time, and it

          9  happened in January, if you recall, where there were

         10  weather problems, deliveries to schools very, very

         11  late, questions about whether or not some districts

         12  had tests before New York City had tests, and a

         13  whole range of problems.  I think, frankly, some in

         14  connection with the first year a test was being

         15  given, and some in connection with incompetency in

         16  terms of trying to put this into place all at one

         17  time across the State.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Does anyone,

         19  is anyone at the State level aware of the different

         20  minorities that are in schools and the number of

         21  languages that are spoken and the difficulty of

         22  giving someone a test that requires reading and

         23  comprehension of English with so many students who

         24  speak foreign languages, was that made aware, was

         25  the State made aware of that difficulty, was that
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          2  discussed with the State?

          3                 MR. TOBIAS:  Yes, the State has all

          4  of the demographic data about our pupil population.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Was that

          6  discussed with them as to the ensuing possibilities

          7  and the possible impact on the City of New York?

          8                 MR. TOBIAS:  Yes, we discussed what

          9  we projected to be some of the difficulties that it

         10  would present to some of our student population.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Now the

         12  number of library books per student, it seems to me

         13  very interesting when I look at this and we're asked

         14  and told about how the failure rate in New York City

         15  indicates that the school is failing.  How much

         16  money do you get for books, and why aren't there

         17  libraries and library books in schools?

         18                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I, off the

         19  top of my head don't remember, about $4.00 per

         20  student, oh, for libraries.  Well, we have made, we

         21  believe, quite significant progress in terms of

         22  textbooks and classroom books in the last three or

         23  four years, both through, actually, the work of this

         24  Council, which made a very significant investment in

         25  textbooks and efforts to raise the State Aid in this
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          2  area.

          3                 The amount for libraries continues to

          4  be far too small, and as you look at this kind of an

          5  assessment that Bob Tobias has described, and the

          6  new standards that requires, for example, that

          7  students read 25 books a year of independent free

          8  reading, the role of libraries increases in

          9  importance because students cannot be prepared for

         10  the kind of education and the kind of assessment

         11  that we're talking about here simply by the use of

         12  textbooks, they need to have available.  These are

         13  tests that essentially test their literacy skills in

         14  a much broader range of types of literature, and

         15  therefore, the role of libraries increases in

         16  importance.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  And the

         18  expenditure per pupil does have an impact.

         19                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:

         20  Absolutely.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  In terms of

         22  what you can do or can't do, in terms of what you

         23  will do to overturn this problem within the school

         24  system; would that make sense - -

         25                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:
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          2  Absolutely.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT: - -  to you?

          4                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Yes.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  We hear that

          6  many of these students need to have self- esteem,

          7  their self- esteem improved.  How do you think you

          8  improve their self- esteem when you have every

          9  newspaper, every television, saying the schools are

         10  a failure, that New York City students flunk, what

         11  do you think that does to most students in the City

         12  of New York, Channel One, Channel Two, Channel Four,

         13  Channel Five, Channel Seven, Channel 11, Channel 13,

         14  all carry this, and everyone talks about the failure

         15  of the school system and the teachers that don't

         16  teach, and the Board of Education that doesn't

         17  amount to a dime, who will have confidence in that

         18  system?

         19                 MR. TOBIAS:  Well, I think the

         20  saddest thing about the simple way in which these

         21  results were reported publicly was the impact that

         22  it does have on our kids.  To simply say that a

         23  youngster either has passed or failed, but even

         24  worse, a youngster can read or can't read, and that

         25  is the way in which it was reported, sends out a
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          2  powerfully negative message to our youngsters.

          3  Hopefully our teachers, our principals, our

          4  superintendent, are, in fact, being far more

          5  specific.  Our youngsters do need to know what they

          6  do know and what they're able to do and where they

          7  have to work harder, and where teachers have to work

          8  harder in terms of having them reach the standards.

          9  But to have this blanket indictment that our kids

         10  can't read, really has devastating impact on

         11  children.

         12                 Now our hope is, and maybe that would

         13  be a sequay into some of the steps that we're

         14  taking, Council Member Pinkett, our hope is that the

         15  way in which we're structuring the summer program,

         16  for youngsters, in particular, in Level I in Grade

         17  4, is really going to say that to youngsters, it's

         18  going to say that, look, you have made progress in

         19  these areas because we are providing the specific

         20  data about each and every youngster, you have made

         21  progress in certain standards, but you really have

         22  to make additional progress in other areas.  So that

         23  a youngster isn't just thinks of himself or herself

         24  as a failure or a non- reader, but has a very true

         25  sense of what they are able to do, but where they,
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          2  in fact, need to be working harder, where they need

          3  more help.  And that is really a challenge in terms

          4  of each of our schools and our classrooms.  Kids

          5  were devastated by the way in which this was

          6  handled.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Well, I'm a

          8  parent let's say, I would be devastated too, because

          9  I, when I invest my child in your system, I'm hoping

         10  that I get a child that can live in this new

         11  technological age who is here for the millennium and

         12  who is going to be a success.  The cart, the mop,

         13  the non- job that you continue to give me will not

         14  be my child's future.  You give me a test on

         15  listening and writing, have you prepared me over the

         16  years for this role?  Are you prepared to prepare me

         17  for that role before you give the next exam and

         18  announce that I'm a failure? Independent writing,

         19  have you prepared me for that before you give the

         20  next exam and then say I'm a failure?

         21                 So it would seem to me you have to

         22  work in more ways than just with the youngsters.

         23  You're going to have to mandate or have a way in

         24  which teachers are going to be submitted for

         25  training and to have a revitalization of this whole
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          2  school system, you have got to breathe light into

          3  this system.

          4                 So if you ask me what you need to do,

          5  you are going to have the principals, again be

          6  principals and you are going to have teachers

          7  revived in a sense saying we have confidence in you,

          8  but you have got to understand there must be

          9  changes, but you have to have at least a possibility

         10  for success, and I don't think it worked that way, I

         11  think it has to be done.

         12                 And I don't know if anyone besides

         13  myself and a few others on Sunday watch Positively

         14  Black, you really don't have to be black to watch

         15  Positively Black, but Regis Sanford, Adelaide

         16  Sanford, who used to be a principal of PS 21, was on

         17  Positively Black talking about the Public Education

         18  System.  If you can get a tape of that program, get

         19  that tape, she talks about the hope, the

         20  expectation, and the needs of the Public School

         21  System.

         22                 And I would suggest that when you

         23  come, bring some Adelaide Sanford's with you.  You

         24  should invite her to participate with you, you

         25  should invited people who look like her, there
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          2  should be some Latinos who are part of this, there

          3  should be some Chinese who are part of this, so that

          4  when you revise this system it's reflective of this

          5  City of New York, and that the educational system

          6  will really have a chance to succeed.  You have got

          7  to do that if you want this system, the Public

          8  Education System to be successful in this City.

          9                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  Madam

         10  Councilwoman, I simply want to say that while you

         11  have three white males sitting before you today, if

         12  you looked at the leadership of the system in terms

         13  of the superintendents.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I have seen

         15  the Chancellor and I appreciate seeing the

         16  Chancellor.

         17                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  No, the

         18  superintendents across the City is a very diverse

         19  group.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I have seen

         21  the superintendents, but I say again, when it comes

         22  to sitting down and going out in communities and

         23  talking to people and bringing back ideas, include

         24  them too.

         25                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:
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          2  Absolutely.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  That is all

          4  I'm saying to you.

          5                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:

          6  Absolutely.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Fine.

          8                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:

          9  Absolutely.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  One will not

         11  do when many can help.

         12                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  I

         13  understand.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Thank you so

         15  very much.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  I'm going to

         17  take the liberty to speak because the Chairwoman

         18  told me to go ahead if she didn't get back.  Mr.

         19  Deputy Chancellor, is it fair for me to make the

         20  assessment that regardless of how you slice the

         21  analysis that you have given us, based on this

         22  standardized test, which is required, 54 percent of

         23  4th graders are not reading at grade level?

         24                 DEPUTY CHANCELLOR SPENCE:  By which

         25  we mean, do you want to, maybe, Bob, your best
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          2  answer to that, 54 percent are not reading at the

          3  National Average is maybe a clearer way of saying

          4  that; is that a fair statement, Bob?

          5                 MR. TOBIAS:  I think that it's, I

          6  think with respect to these particular findings that

          7  we have here, what they are telling us is that our

          8  students, many of our students have already mastered

          9  the new State standards, a good portion of our

         10  students are close to those standards, and there is

         11  a proportion of our students who need to bolster

         12  their skills more, and then a portion of our

         13  students, the students in Proficiency Level I who

         14  really need a lot of additional support.

         15                 It's difficult to talk about a grade

         16  level standard, we're talking about standards that

         17  have been established in terms of what kids have to

         18  know and be able to do in reading and listening, and

         19  in writing.  And I think when we talk about these

         20  results, we should relate them to what it is kids

         21  know and are able to do.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  Whereas

         23  professional educators are, is it a feeling of the

         24  experts in- house at the Board of Ed that the

         25  majority of students, we will take 4th grade, do not
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          2  have the basic skills needed at that grade level?

          3                 MR. TOBIAS:  No, absolutely not.  I

          4  think the majority of students have basic skills,

          5  and I think these data suggests to us, forget about

          6  suggest, they empirically show us that the majority

          7  of our students, and probably a good majority, a

          8  vast majority of our students have, at least, basic

          9  skills, in fact, it is defined there.  I think that

         10  with respect to the very high standards that the

         11  State Education has established, and they are very

         12  high standards, more of our students need to attain

         13  those.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  Well, that is

         15  what we need to focus on, there is a movement in

         16  this State, and I think across this nation to raise

         17  standards.  That the standards imposed on students

         18  coming out of high school going into college, or

         19  students coming out of high school going onto some

         20  type of a profession, the demands imposed on those

         21  students are far greater than those imposed 10, 20,

         22  30, 50 years ago, and therefore, standards within

         23  the school system itself need to be raised.

         24                 Based on that, are you still

         25  comfortable in saying that the majority of students
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          2  in our school system have the basic skills needed,

          3  we will take the 4th grade, for example?  I mean I

          4  looked at this assessment and I have learned a lot

          5  today, namely, that maybe the State and the Board

          6  and the other localities need to get together and

          7  before these things are announced, try to let

          8  everybody know what these basic levels are.  Because

          9  anybody looking at this, at first glance, including

         10  the press, will make an honest determination that

         11  the majority of those tested failed, and therefore,

         12  it could argued the press was accurate in its

         13  interpretation.  So maybe there is a way to undue

         14  this convoluted mess that had been created.

         15                 I happen to believe that the majority

         16  of students don't have the basic skills needed, that

         17  we need to do more.  I happen to agree with you 100

         18  percent that the State, and New York State, and I

         19  have said this in this hearing time and time again,

         20  the abdication of responsibility on the part of the

         21  State of New York towards educational aid directed

         22  to New York City is notorious.  They should be

         23  embarrassed, every single one of them. Conversely,

         24  the City Council of this City has done an awful lot

         25  to supplement.  We don't have the pot that New York
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          2  State has, but within our means we have done an

          3  awful lot to add to the Board of Ed's Budget, you

          4  know, 1.2 billion, 1.4, 1.2, over those years,

          5  targeted spending, to supplement.

          6                 I guess the question that I have is

          7  the one that was posed by Chairwoman Wooten, and

          8  that is, now that we have these results, let's put

          9  aside the fact that we don't have the monetary

         10  resources that would be needed, vis- a- vis, what

         11  other localities across the State have.  What action

         12  plan do we have within the existing confines that we

         13  have to work in to deal with raising these

         14  standards?  Let's assume that New York State is

         15  going to continue to be notoriously negligent, what

         16  are we going to do to raise these standards?

         17                 MR. CASEY:  I appreciate the

         18  opportunity to outline, very quickly, - -

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  May I interject

         20  just one minute, I'm sorry.  I really would like to,

         21  and this really, truly, emergency, have my recess

         22  for three minutes to have my Committee members to

         23  meet me next door, for just three minutes, please,

         24  excuse me.

         25                 In the anticipation of moving in a
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          2  plan of action, part of the presentation from the

          3  Board of Education, in the past, I have permitted

          4  those that testified remain on the level of Deputy

          5  Chancellors, and I think I have been consistent in

          6  what I have accepted.  Today, I'm going to ask the

          7  Board of Education to suspend it's presentation on

          8  the plan of action until at that time that the

          9  Deputy Chancellor for Instruction will be hear to

         10  present to this Committee her plan of action as it

         11  interrelate to the subject area that we are talking

         12  about this morning.

         13                 I'm sorry that there was a lack of

         14  communication that took place, because I am the kind

         15  of person that would make concessions and say, if

         16  you're not able to attend because of, I will

         17  reschedule it so that the whole piece would be put

         18  together this morning.

         19                 So I'm going to say, with all due

         20  respect to you, Deputy Chancellor Harry Spence, I'm

         21  asking the Board of Education suspend its second

         22  part of the hearing, which it does not give us the

         23  full picture, but I'm anticipating that when Deputy

         24  Chancellor Rizzo is in a position to come in and

         25  give us the presentation, then I will entertain that
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          2  part of it.  And we thank you very much for your

          3  testimony.

          4                 While we're waiting, we have, Donald

          5  Singer here, Council of Supervisors and

          6  Administrators?  Please identify yourself for the

          7  record?

          8                 MR. SINGER:  I'm Donald Singer,

          9  President of the Council of Supervisors and

         10  Administrators.  I want to say good morning,

         11  Councilwoman Wooten, Chair of the Education

         12  Committee and to your colleagues, thank you for this

         13  opportunity for speaking.

         14                 Ms. Wooten, members of Committee, we

         15  are all disappointed with the results of the test

         16  scores.  However, it is not difficult to determine

         17  what must be done to upgrade our schools.  We know

         18  what it takes to make our schools work well, and

         19  what must be done to achieve higher student

         20  performance.  We have come to before countless times

         21  and outlined strategies for success and given you

         22  our effective school staffing model.

         23                 Some of the districts in the City as

         24  well as individual schools are already employing

         25  teaching strategies that ensure students achievement
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          2  and growth.  The problem has been the unwillingness

          3  of some of our public officials to go the distance

          4  and adequately provide for all of the schools

          5  children.  Let me say among those public officials

          6  is not, let me repeat, is the City Council, if there

          7  has been an advocate for public education in the

          8  City, it has been the City Council and the Committee

          9  Chaired by Ms. Wooten, and we would ask that other

         10  City officials follow the same leadership and

         11  provide our students with that which is necessary.

         12                 I am not here today to tell you how

         13  to fix things, I'm here to play the prophet and warn

         14  you of another crisis that is likely to hit this

         15  fall and have an impact on test scores in the

         16  future.  We are currently witnessing an unprecedent

         17  exodus of talent from New York City schools, after

         18  more than three years without a new contract or a

         19  raise, many principals, supervisors, and

         20  administrators are leaving for better jobs in the

         21  suburbs where they will earn higher salaries, and

         22  their due process rights are secure.  For example,

         23  District 9 is facing a loss of more than one third

         24  of its elementary principals.  Nine of 26 positions

         25  are already vacant.  District 31, Staten Island is
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          2  expecting the exodus of one- quarter of its

          3  elementary school principals.  The number of

          4  consultations we're getting at our office for early

          5  retirement is staggering.

          6                 It is significant to note that not

          7  all of the people who are leaving our system are

          8  actually retiring, our data indicates that people

          9  are retiring from our school system at increasingly

         10  young ages and leaving New York City to take jobs in

         11  other public education systems in our State.  CSA

         12  members with years of experience in the New York

         13  City public schools, will be running schools in

         14  Nassau and Suffolk, as well as New Jersey and

         15  Connecticut, while children already enjoying greater

         16  resources and higher scores on standardized tests

         17  will have the advantage of their leadership.  This

         18  will not bode well for our City.

         19                 We are living not only in a system

         20  that has a got you climate, we're living in a system

         21  where there is no commitment to the resources of the

         22  leadership of our schools.  The pool of candidates

         23  is shrinking, because the career ladder is

         24  shrinking. There is no talk of the term assistant

         25  principal as a career ladder to principal.  Why
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          2  would anybody want to be an assistant principal

          3  today, when the teachers whom you supervise earn

          4  more than you do? We are beginning to see an

          5  alarming new trend, principals and assistant

          6  principals are reverting back to previous positions

          7  as assistant principals and teachers rather than to

          8  remain in the positions they're in now.

          9                 And even if we could attract a

         10  sufficient number of people to replace those who are

         11  leaving, you asked the question, what is so bad

         12  about having so many new principals?  I urge you to

         13  consider the impact of term limits and imagine the

         14  turmoil that is likely to ensue when the new the new

         15  City Council membership takes over in a few years,

         16  without the normal, necessary transition.

         17                 These are extraordinary circumstances

         18  and we clearly want to state that it has been

         19  crafted purposefully by the Mayor who is intent on

         20  obliterating this union and our due process

         21  protections.  He obstructs our contract negotiation

         22  at every turn, he refuses us to pay a salary that

         23  are competitive with the surrounding suburbs, he is

         24  willing to put political ambition before the

         25  children of New York City.  He is willing to
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          2  manufacture a crisis by not negotiating a decent

          3  contract with CSA, he is willing to destroy public

          4  education just to gain media attention and forge

          5  links with a conservative wing of the Republican

          6  Party.

          7                 Our children need advocates.  The

          8  Chancellor and the Board of Education have not taken

          9  up the fight to keep us here.  We trust that the

         10  City Council will protect the children of New York

         11  City by advocating the retention of school leaders.

         12  We ask for you to work with us to pressure the Mayor

         13  to take the necessary steps to keep supervisors and

         14  administrators in New York City where they belong.

         15                 With school leaders in place, we can

         16  begin to make the strides necessary to give all our

         17  children the education they deserve.  Without us, it

         18  can never happen.

         19                 Thank you for your support.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Thank you, Mr.

         21  Singer.  We anticipate revisiting this subject in

         22  the next couple of weeks in a reschedule on the plan

         23  of action.

         24                 MR. SINGER:  Thank you.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I would probably
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          2  discuss with you some of the principals who had

          3  voiced opinion about them testifying before this

          4  Committee, and that would entail the second part of

          5  this hearing.

          6                 We thank you for your testimony.

          7                 MR. SINGER:  Thank you, I look

          8  forward to working with you on it.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Are there any

         10  questions that my colleagues would like to raise?

         11  Council Member Nelson.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  I would just

         13  like to add to that, there is a crisis in education

         14  and many friends in this City, and one of them is

         15  exactly this, appropriate wages for administrators.

         16  I, first hand, seen people leaving this City to my

         17  chagrin, and it's hard to keep them back when they

         18  go out to other parts, other provinces, if you will,

         19  and their making far in excessive of what they're

         20  making now.  I have some friends in the educational

         21  system who are actually going back to becoming

         22  teachers.  If this isn't part of the problem, I

         23  don't know what is. I just add my concern to this

         24  particular cause, Mr. Singer.

         25                 MR. SINGER:  Thank you, Mr. Nelson.
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          2  Councilwoman, thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  We thank you

          4  very much.  The Borough President of the Bronx.

          5  Could you just, please, identify yourself for the

          6  record?

          7                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Good

          8  morning, Madam Chair.  I'm Fernando Ferrer, Borough

          9  President of the Bronx. Members of the standing

         10  Committee on Education, I appreciate the opportunity

         11  to address this Committee today, as you undertake

         12  your review of test scores in New York City 4th

         13  Grade public school students who recently took the

         14  new Language Arts Exam.

         15                 I believe I am not alone when I say

         16  that the results of these tests were disappointing.

         17  In New York City two out of every three students

         18  didn't meet the proficiency standards in one form or

         19  fashion.  And its clear that our education system

         20  must be improved, I think there is wide agreement

         21  about that.

         22                 Much of the debate about how to

         23  improve the public school system has ranged from

         24  vouchers to charter schools to eliminating the Board

         25  of Education, blowing it up. I think it is time to
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          2  refocus the discussion and policy debate from

          3  structure and governance to the key role that

          4  parents must play in their children's education and

          5  how schools can promote parent involvement in

          6  education, that merely governance education.

          7                 The U.S. Department of Education and

          8  the vast majority of educators in our country

          9  confirm what we already know. Children benefit,

         10  especially during the early education years when

         11  parents become involved in enriching a child's

         12  learning experience. Children exhibit an

         13  increasingly positive attitude, attain better

         14  grades, and test scores.  Children also attend

         15  school more regularly, complete homework, and are

         16  better behaved.  Furthermore, they graduate from

         17  high school at higher rates, and are more likely to

         18  go on to higher education.

         19                 My office today issued a report

         20  entitled, "Public Schools and Parents: Strengthening

         21  the Link," indeed, they're the missing link, and

         22  that measured the extent to which school districts

         23  and individual schools engage or don't engage in

         24  parent involvement.  I have provided each member of

         25  the Committee with a copy of this report.  The

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            71

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  survey findings clearly indicate that despite the

          3  efforts of the Board of Education's Office of Parent

          4  Advocacy and Engagement to underscore the importance

          5  of parent involvements, schools consistently fail to

          6  involve parents in the education of their children,

          7  not only in the classroom, but at home as well, in

          8  fact, even more importantly.  Schools fail and

          9  districts fail to foster parent involvement in two

         10  main ways:

         11                 1.  Schools fail to communicate with

         12  parents and provide them with information regarding

         13  the importance of being involved.

         14                 2.  Schools fail to educate parents

         15  regarding how to become involved in school and home-

         16  based learning activities.

         17                 Specifically, the report found the

         18  following:

         19                 Seventy- five percent of schools do

         20  not provide parents with a take- home folder that

         21  informs parents of their child's progress.

         22                 Fifty percent of schools do not host

         23  parent workshops that inform parents on how to work

         24  with their children in the home to continue the six

         25  hours of education well beyond that.
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          2                 Sixty- nine percent of schools do not

          3  translate materials into the parents' native

          4  language.

          5                 Fifty- eight percent of schools do

          6  not send notifications of upcoming meetings and

          7  events to parents on a monthly basis.

          8                 Fifty- six percent of schools do not

          9  distribute information on educating children in the

         10  homes.

         11                 Eighty- seven percent of schools do

         12  not host meetings that are exclusively dedicated to

         13  discussing the new academic standards for which

         14  children are being tested right now and in the past

         15  few months.

         16                 Virtually all, 96 percent of schools

         17  do not provide parents with an essential telephone

         18  numerous to call and find out about upcoming events

         19  and activities involving their children.

         20                 Seventy- six percent of schools do

         21  not provide information to parents regarding

         22  children's health issues on a regular basis.

         23                 Now based on these findings it is

         24  apparent that the City's public schools lack quality

         25  parent involvement activities. While we must work

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            73

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  toward enhancing the quality of the education that

          3  our children receive in the public school system, we

          4  must equally recognize parents as the primary

          5  educators of our children.

          6                 Creating a strong link with parents

          7  requires that schools work to break down the

          8  barriers that parents face in becoming involved in

          9  their children's education.  Strategies must be more

         10  clearly defined by schools to enhance parent

         11  involvement.

         12                 My report offers the following

         13  recommendations for enhancing the quality of parent

         14  involvement in New York City public schools.

         15                 Schools should require teachers to

         16  send home a weekly folder to parents that informs

         17  them of their children's progress.

         18                 Schools must conduct workshops that

         19  focus on how parents can participate in their

         20  children's education at home.

         21                 Materials must be available in the

         22  parents' native and often exclusive language.

         23                 School districts and schools must and

         24  should be held accountable for outreach to upcoming

         25  parent involvement activities and communicating
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          2  information to parents.

          3                 Schools should provide parents with a

          4  central telephone number that exclusively provides

          5  information on upcoming events and activities.

          6                 Schools should host meetings and

          7  workshops to inform parents of how they can assist

          8  their children in meeting new academic standards.

          9                 The Board of Education and the

         10  Department of Health should enhance their

         11  collaborative efforts in providing information to

         12  school districts, public schools and parents

         13  regarding children's health issues, including one

         14  that I was involved in intimately along with many of

         15  you when I sat on that side of the table, and that

         16  was the strengthening of the Window Guard

         17  Legislation, but there are so many others.

         18                 There must be flexibility in the

         19  scheduling of parent meetings and workshops to

         20  ensure maximum participation and involvement.

         21                 There are a lot of things people are

         22  going to discuss as we go through the public hand

         23  wringing of reviewing these test scores.  I am as

         24  chagrin as anyone else about them, they call for

         25  improvement.  But rather than focus on issues and on
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          2  subjects that could very end well up being at the

          3  end of day a distraction, the essential element for

          4  success in a child's education is what a parent does

          5  to continue that education at home. And if we don't

          6  focus on that in genuine parent involvement efforts,

          7  we would have failed to make, I believe, the most

          8  significant, important, and cost- effective

          9  investment in the education of our children, one

         10  that could very well lead to the biggest leap in

         11  their reading and math scores.

         12                 We cannot expect our children to

         13  reach their full potential unless we empower parents

         14  as the key link, right now the missing link, in the

         15  education of our children.

         16                 I appreciate this opportunity and I'm

         17  ready for any questions you might have.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Mr. Borough

         19  President, I don't have a question, but I would just

         20  like to more or less comment on your proposals.

         21                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Yes,

         22  Ma'am.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Right now as the

         24  Chair of the Education Committee you have to know I

         25  am deeply concern about that direct service to the
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          2  child, that has been my philosophy for some time.

          3  While I might believe that there is and should be

          4  the kind of dialogues set aside for parents to be a

          5  part of that process, I had anticipated in the prior

          6  few months that these changes were taking place in

          7  the governance and training of parents, and how

          8  people were taking groups of parents away, et

          9  cetera, are you telling me now that that is not

         10  happening?  And I have questions about some of the

         11  proposals that have come before this Committee on

         12  the involvement of parents.

         13                 However, one of the other important

         14  concept that I have that our children really should

         15  have a foundation from the home, and if there need

         16  to be an agency that is in a position to begin to

         17  help to open up that kind of dialogue, most

         18  certainly, but I also believe that there is a

         19  tremendous burden that we put on the system, the

         20  education system about teaching our children.  One

         21  of them is the fact that parents should be involved,

         22  they should be involved every day of their child's

         23  life when it comes to schooling.  I would not want

         24  to give another excuse for the lack of educating our

         25  children by putting additional, our school system
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          2  has every kind of social burden there is that exists

          3  in this land when it comes to this day and age

          4  educating our children.

          5                 I do hope that there can be some

          6  discussions on how we can move forward to adhere to

          7  some of your recommendations on how we can intensify

          8  that kind of concept, but right now, I have to be

          9  involved in what is not taking place because I have

         10  children in this City who are growing older without

         11  getting the proper education that they should be

         12  getting in this town.  And I will solicit your

         13  support and help that we might come up with the

         14  brainstorm that on how we could help alleviate.

         15                 I do believe on the part of what I

         16  have heard this morning about testing and so forth,

         17  I'm beginning to have doubt as to who they are truly

         18  testing, is it to measure their level of what they

         19  perceive our young people to do, because most

         20  certainly this test did not help our young people at

         21  all.  They were not prepared, and from the

         22  conversations that I'm getting from the

         23  administrators out there, they were not prepared.

         24  So I have questions, the standards that had been set

         25  up for this system, who in essence will it benefit?
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          2  We now know that they said that they have a level of

          3  measure to know where our kids are, I didn't need

          4  this test to tell me that our children can't read.

          5                 Everything that has been discussed so

          6  far as this test is concerned tells me that children

          7  need to read in order to be able to understand what

          8  they're reading, and in my estimate today the kind

          9  of questions and the kind of format that was set up

         10  in this process left our children almost without any

         11  kind guard, because the tool, the very tool that

         12  they needed to succeed in this standard they don't

         13  have.  And I'm looking forward to that plan action

         14  that tells me how they intend to move forward to

         15  make sure that our children does not fall in that

         16  category again.

         17                 I thank you for your testimony, I

         18  look forward to working with you, and you don't have

         19  to respond to me, you and I go back many, many

         20  years, and I know we are going to have conversation

         21  on it.  I'm going to give my colleagues an

         22  opportunity, Council Member Nelson and Council

         23  Member Foster to raise some questions to you, but I

         24  appreciate your testimony and recommendations.

         25                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you,
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          2  Madam Chair, but I would very much like to, at

          3  least, briefly and I would love to take the

          4  questions of your colleagues as well.  Very simply

          5  you and I as colleagues on the City Council and

          6  involved in education issues long before I was

          7  Borough President and before you accepted your

          8  current responsibilities as Chair of the standing

          9  Committee on Education.  It is probably the most

         10  important issue relating to this City's future.  And

         11  there are a lot of things we can discuss, why were

         12  LEP students factored into the 4th Grade Exam when

         13  the State did not require it, among others.

         14                 But all of those things, if we focus

         15  on them, I believe, might beg the question of one of

         16  the very important missing elements that merits

         17  discussion in any kind of effort to bring sincere

         18  people around the same table and improve public

         19  education.  Now there are a lot of good ideas

         20  including smaller schools and smaller classrooms, a

         21  lot of good ideas up to and including spending as

         22  much money on a school as we will on Yankee Stadium

         23  and Shea Stadium and two minor league ball parks and

         24  the list goes on and on and on.

         25                 But I do believe that it is fair to
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          2  say that especially in the New York City's Public

          3  School System, there is role, a real role for

          4  parents that must be created, not merely in

          5  governance, that was a sweeping legislation that you

          6  and I both supported two years ago, but in the

          7  education of their children. And, in fact, the ways

          8  that we can work together and find together the

          9  pathways for parents to get more involved in their

         10  children's education, to receive more information

         11  from their school, and to engage with their teachers

         12  and principals and other school officials in

         13  continuing the six hours of education in the home,

         14  will only accrue to our benefits, it's probably the

         15  smartest and most cost- effective investment we can

         16  make, and one that I think may be overlooked in all

         17  of the hoopla about vouchers in charter schools.

         18                 Now there are some interesting ideas

         19  out here, but if we really want to reform, I suggest

         20  a discussion on an expanded role for parents.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  I thank you and

         22  welcome that suggestion.

         23                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Council Member

         25  Nelson.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  Welcome,

          3  President Ferrer.

          4                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you,

          5  Council member.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  Nice to see

          7  you.  Before you got here, I was going to, as a

          8  matter of fact, address some of that with Mr.

          9  Spence, and I couldn't agree more with your points,

         10  because I think it was somewhat whistling in the

         11  wind with this crisis in education, if we don't get

         12  more parental involvement.  I taught for a few

         13  years, so from the inside, this is such a key issue,

         14  it's just so simplified and yet so important.

         15                 Accept with your first and last

         16  point, we may have to do some compensation for the

         17  teachers, because you can't do this between 8:30 and

         18  3:00, and they deserve it, we must do it, we must

         19  find funding for it and addressing some of the

         20  issues you said, what we seem to be finding money

         21  for which are not as important as educating our

         22  children.  Money for a few things, vitally, maybe

         23  units going into community group meetings, perhaps

         24  in houses of worship, community rooms, getting

         25  parents at various times, and again, addressing the
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          2  issue of their particular times when they can make

          3  it, but dragging them in, in every possible way, and

          4  you have sort of a good blueprint here for ways to

          5  do this.

          6                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  With can call

          8  with the kids, perhaps at Pre- KK or Pre- Pre- K,

          9  whatever it is, to get into the house as soon as we

         10  can, as early as we can, because I have found that

         11  too many parents do not seem to be, they're not

         12  involved, many of them don't seem to care, but maybe

         13  because they haven't been educated enough how

         14  important it is, we have professional teachers,

         15  professional administrators, parents have to know

         16  that they have to be professional parents, you just

         17  don't have the children and okay, just wind them up

         18  and they're just going to roll out and do what they

         19  need to do.

         20                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  This is,

         21  indeed, a two way street, you are right.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  So extremely

         23  important, and I'm so glad that you have addressed

         24  it along these lines.  I was very glad when I read

         25  this, as a matter of fact.  To blame the Chancellor,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            83

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  blame the administrators, blame the superintendents,

          3  I don't think so, when we have rotten apples in the

          4  barrel, we will pluck them out, we will identify

          5  them hopefully and get rid of them.

          6                 Also, very important is the

          7  discipline in the schools as well, when you have

          8  kids who just are identified as being continually or

          9  continuous disrupters, we have to somehow work with

         10  this issue, it's so extremely important, but those

         11  two issues, I find, will really get us in the right

         12  road with everything else that we're doing in more

         13  intricate ways to improve the education in the City.

         14

         15                 And I thank you for bringing this

         16  before us.

         17                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you,

         18  Council member.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON:  Thank you.

         20                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON FOSTER:  Mr.

         21  Borough President, I simply speak to commend you on

         22  the report that you gave us this morning, it was

         23  quite concise and comprehensive, and I have not yet

         24  read your report, but I believe if it is as half as

         25  good as statement this morning, I could quote Lou
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          2  Rowls in saying that when you have had one of the

          3  types of versies, advertising, you have had them

          4  all.  I think if we just take what you have

          5  presented to us here, and as I say if this is this

          6  in larger form, I think we can start there and make

          7  a significant change in the educational system for

          8  the City of New York.

          9                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  I

         10  appreciate your saying that, Mr. Chair.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON FOSTER:  I commend

         12  you on the presentation, and what else could I

         13  expect from you, you are from the Bronx, but it was

         14  quite good, and I want you to know that I appreciate

         15  it, and I am looking forward to working with you on

         16  it.

         17                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you,

         18  Mr. Chair, I am grateful.  May I add one other

         19  thing?  We're focusing now on low test scores, as

         20  well we should, we're concerned about the future of

         21  this City.  The future of this City are being tested

         22  this spring and this summer.  We should also focus

         23  on low parent turnout to School Board Elections,

         24  those numbers are telling us something, they're

         25  telling us that parents aren't involved.  Studies
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          2  that also correlate low literacy households, with

          3  low literacy students in the classroom, they're

          4  telling us something as well.

          5                 So I appreciate your observation.

          6                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON FOSTER:  Thank you

          7  very much.  We have to work together to make it

          8  work.  Councilwoman Pinkett, thank you very much,

          9  and remember he is from the Bronx, not Brooklyn,

         10  thank God.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I

         12  sympathize, but I also want to say that I'm very

         13  happy that after he left the Council that he became

         14  the Borough President of the Bronx, and he is still

         15  our friend.

         16                 I think though with the low turnout

         17  that we must admit has to do with the fact that we

         18  made it appear that the Office of the Community

         19  School Board had no power and it did not amount to

         20  anything.  And what you're saying is for parents to

         21  be involved, they also have to have the feeling that

         22  it is very important, and that we have to revive and

         23  revitalize their role. Because there was a time when

         24  parents did participate or attempted to participate

         25  through Parent/Teacher meeting, Parent Associations
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          2  meetings, and they attended, and then they were told

          3  as they went into Parent/Teacher meeting that you

          4  can't help your children, don't try to work on their

          5  math, because you don't know enough, you can't help

          6  them.

          7                 So maybe, not intentionally, but

          8  parents were driven out of the system by being told

          9  that they were ignorant, subtly perhaps, but they

         10  were made to feel inadequate, and no matter how

         11  uneducated you are, academically, they were very

         12  educated in that they were parents and they were

         13  concerned about their children. They also had a

         14  great deal of trust in their teachers, they felt

         15  that if you were a teacher, the children going to

         16  school was very, very important to them, and so they

         17  relied upon that teacher in many, many ways.  And

         18  that betrayal then meant that they were sort of put

         19  out of the system, they weren't important any longer

         20  to the system.

         21                 I know that in my district there are

         22  parent counsels where parents come in, they

         23  volunteer, they're part of the meetings, they're

         24  part of the organization that is going on in

         25  District 13, and they ought to be involved, they
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          2  ought to be part of any reorganization meeting, and

          3  I agree with you.  I know that there is, indeed, as

          4  you said the flexibility of hours.  There is a

          5  school in a part of my district that was primarily

          6  Latino, they had their Parents Association meeting

          7  at 9:30 in the morning, it was convenient for them,

          8  they took their children to school and then they had

          9  a meeting in the school because they got a room, and

         10  the smaller children were there and everybody met in

         11  the school, but 9:30 in the morning they had their

         12  Parent Association meeting.

         13                 So I think that as long as we can

         14  assist by saying there are options, then things can

         15  happen.  We also have to take into consideration

         16  that many parents work nowadays, so it is not always

         17  possible for them to come to a meeting at six

         18  o'clock in the evening, but we have to provide for

         19  them the opportunity to participate.  So I too,

         20  support and welcome the opportunity for greater

         21  inclusion on the part of the parent, maybe they

         22  can't do it in the way that we would like to see

         23  them do it, but to the degree that there is a

         24  meeting, they included and the school system

         25  understands and respect the fact that they must
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          2  consult with and inform parents, I think that is

          3  important for parents, it's important for the

          4  youngsters, and important for our City and community

          5  as a whole.

          6                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Well,

          7  Council member, I appreciate that observation for a

          8  number of reasons, up to and including, it gives me

          9  the opportunity to illustrate one point.  It is true

         10  parents are up against it, two or one working parent

         11  often with more than one job, low literacy parents

         12  too frequently, parents who don't know how to mentor

         13  and tutor a child, not how to mentor, how to tutor a

         14  child in math or in language art skills, but that

         15  doesn't mean the parent has to be disinterested, and

         16  it certainly doesn't mean that the school can't

         17  provide on a regular basis in the language which is

         18  frequently the parents' primary and exclusive

         19  language, if it is not English, important

         20  information on that child's progress so that the

         21  parent isn't in the dark and doesn't have to find

         22  out when the tests scores are in that something is

         23  wrong, that is important too.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  I would

         25  offer another suggestion though, it would be once
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          2  upon a time before we started concentrating only on

          3  State dollars for youngsters who dropped out of

          4  school at age 17 and the State provided night school

          5  for those youngsters, that there ought to be school

          6  for parents at the local school where they could

          7  become proficient in English and it would be helpful

          8  for them and for their youngsters, because you could

          9  have a bilingual education program that would

         10  include the parent as well as the child.

         11                 I sit on the Board of a Headstart

         12  program and there are four- year- olds who are

         13  learning and have learned to use computers, but that

         14  Headstart Board has also taught and they're teaching

         15  the parents of these four- year- olds to use the

         16  computer. They're educating the parents as they

         17  educate the children, so that the parents are not

         18  left out, they can help the children, and help

         19  themselves, so that they will have a job possibly in

         20  the future, they can help the youngsters with their

         21  homework and the entire family grows and develops.

         22  It is possible to help parents that way and include

         23  them in a PTA setting or Parents Association, a

         24  school can do that, a teacher could work with them,

         25  those are possibilities.
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          2                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  In fact

          3  there are models and programs in operation today in

          4  every corner of this City that have just to be

          5  replicated, adopted by the Board of Education,

          6  because they are successful and they work.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT:  Yes, okay,

          8  thank you so much.

          9                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  Thank you

         10  very much, Madam Chair.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON NELSON:  Remember

         12  when every school had a PTA?

         13                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER:  I heard of

         14  that, thank you.

         15                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON NELSON:  Thank

         16  you, Mr. President.  We have one person who asked to

         17  speak, as well.  By the way, Council Member Foster

         18  had to leave for something he had to take care of,

         19  he apologizes.  Is there a Nereida Andino, would

         20  like to say something, oh, I'm sorry, Deputy Borough

         21  President of Manhattan, representing, of course, C.

         22  Virginia Fields.  Welcome.

         23                 DEPUTY BOROUGH PRESIDENT ANDINO:

         24  Good afternoon.

         25                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON NELSON:  Please,
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          2  identify yourself for the record?

          3                 DEPUTY BOROUGH PRESIDENT ANDINO:

          4  Yes, my name is Nereida Andino, and I'm the Deputy

          5  Borough President of Manhattan, and I'm here to

          6  present testimony on behalf of C. Virginia Fields.

          7                 Just members of the Committee, like

          8  many New Yorkers, the Borough President was deeply

          9  troubled by the results of the recent 4th Grade

         10  reading scores.  Those results indicate that 67

         11  percent of 4th graders in our City's schools need

         12  immediate help in order to meet the new standards

         13  for moving to the next grade level.  In one Lower

         14  East Side school, only 2 percent, only 2 percent of

         15  the students are on track to meet the standards.

         16  The average percentage of 4th graders who are on

         17  track in Central Harlem is 19 percent.  Clearly our

         18  children face a crisis and it's up to us to act.

         19                 Members of the Committee, let me

         20  remind you that nine years ago this City faced a

         21  crisis of a different kind, a crisis involving crime

         22  and disorder in our City.  At that time, the Mayor

         23  and the City Council worked together and came up

         24  with a plan, Safe Street/Safe City, and the Mayor

         25  and the Council got the State Legislature to agree
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          2  to the plan, that plan worked and today, New Yorkers

          3  are enjoying the benefits of reduced crime and safer

          4  streets.

          5                 Today, nine years later, we face

          6  another crisis, and it's time for us to show united

          7  leadership once again.  The challenges faced by our

          8  public school educators, staff, and students are

          9  great, but we know what works, schools equipped with

         10  the tools students need in order to succeed,

         11  including libraries, labs, and classroom computers,

         12  and schools with small class sizes, qualified

         13  teachers, meaningful parental involvement and well

         14  maintained facilities.  Instead, we face policies

         15  that cheat our children out of a high quality

         16  education.

         17                 The Governor's proposed 1999, 2000

         18  Executive Budget proposes the elimination of funding

         19  specifically targeted for reduction of class size

         20  and universal Pre- K and replaces it with a scaled

         21  on Block Grant, which may be used for other

         22  purposes. Moreover, the Federal Government will be

         23  willing to provide class size reduction funding to

         24  New York City only if the State instituted these

         25  grants.  For example, the elimination of the State's
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          2  one- year grant of $48 million would also eliminate

          3  $61 million in Federal funding, so we stand to lose

          4  approximately $100 million for class size reduction.

          5                 The State and the Regents have raised

          6  graduation standards without providing the needed

          7  resources for students and the necessary

          8  professional development for teachers.  And our best

          9  educators continue to leave for jobs in the suburbs

         10  that offer higher salaries and smaller class sizes.

         11  New York City receives approximately $1,500 less

         12  than the average New York State student does, and

         13  the State refuses to remit $750 million in back

         14  payments to New York City that have accumulated over

         15  the years.  So the State's continued failure to

         16  invest fairly in New York City public schools, even

         17  when test scores indicate an urgent need, a crisis,

         18  and even when there is a budget surplus, as there is

         19  now, is simply unacceptable.

         20                 Because of the State's continued

         21  failure to  help New York City public school

         22  students academically, last week the Borough

         23  President filed a complaint against the State of New

         24  York with the Office of Civil Rights in the United

         25  States Department of Education.  Members of the
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          2  Committee, we hope that you will seriously consider

          3  supporting our complaint with affidavits, and that

          4  you will aggressively lobby the State Legislature on

          5  behalf of justice for our students.

          6                 Time and again, in rebuilding our

          7  subways, reducing crime, and reclaiming our City

          8  from the jaws of serious fiscal crisis, we have

          9  shown that strong and united action works.  Now it

         10  is time for strong and united action on behalf of

         11  our children and our City's future.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON NELSON:  Thank you

         14  very much, Ms. Andino.  Sorry, I mispronounced your

         15  first name.

         16                 And Ronald Jones, please, the Vice-

         17  President of the UFT.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Please, identify

         19  yourself for the record?

         20                 MR. JONES:  Good morning.  My name is

         21  Ronald Jones. I'm the Vice- President of United

         22  Federation of Teachers.  Again, good morning,

         23  Chairwoman Wooten and members of the Committee.

         24  Thank you for allowing me to testify on behalf of

         25  UFT President, Randy Weingarten and the union's
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          2  140,000 members.

          3                 The UFT shares this Committee's

          4  disappointment in the results of the new State 4th

          5  Grade Reading Test and the City's new reading and

          6  math tests for 3rd, 5th, 6th, and 7th graders.

          7  However, the scores are not as apocalyptic as some

          8  newspapers have reported.  For instance, it's not

          9  true that 67 percent of our 4th graders can't read.

         10  In fact, almost 80 percent have, at least, basic

         11  reading skills, according to the State test results,

         12  and overall our 4th graders did better than their

         13  counterparts in other big cities.  And though there

         14  was a slight decline in reading in the 3rd and 5th

         15  grades, our 6th and 7th graders showed significant

         16  gains on the new City test over last year.

         17                 Moreover, the test results should not

         18  come as a shock, since overall scores always go down

         19  immediately after new exams are introduced, and

         20  these exams are more difficult and entirely

         21  different from previous exams, which did not test

         22  higher order thinking or analytical skills.  That is

         23  why these results should serve as a baseline against

         24  which to measure future progress.

         25                 The tests do show, however, that we
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          2  have a long, hard road to travel before all students

          3  in every district are able to read at the level

          4  necessary to reach higher standards.  But we're

          5  confident that we can make it down that road, if we

          6  avoid the temptation to look for easy, political

          7  solutions and instead commit ourselves to the hard

          8  task of investing in programs that actually enhance

          9  student achievement.  Fortunately, we already know

         10  what works, based on the evidence from Texas

         11  Tennessee, and two of our own districts, District 2

         12  and 85; smaller classes, well- prepared teachers and

         13  extra instructional time for kids who need it.

         14                 Texas's attempts to raise standards

         15  have gotten terrific press coverage lately, and

         16  deservedly so.  Last year, 76 percent of the 3rd

         17  graders passed the State's Comprehensive Assessment

         18  Test, up from 58 percent when it was introduced in

         19  1994, and Latino and black students shared in this

         20  success.  How did this happen?  Long before the new

         21  assessments kicked in, the State began providing the

         22  means to help the students pass.  Reducing class

         23  size in grades one through four was a big part of

         24  that effort, as was more equitable reallocation of

         25  resources among rich and poor school districts.
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          2                 The massive long- term Tennessee

          3  class size study has also confirmed what teachers

          4  and parents have known for years, significant class

          5  size reductions in the early grades produce academic

          6  gains that last throughout the student's school

          7  career. Throughout their school careers, students in

          8  smaller classes retained and even built on their

          9  early- grade gains over students in larger classes,

         10  especially African- American boys.  The achievement

         11  gap between African- American and white students was

         12  cut from 12 percent to one percent.  By the time

         13  they reached high school, students who had been in

         14  smaller classes were more likely to take college

         15  entrance exams and outscored students in larger

         16  classes in English, math, science tests by more than

         17  10 points, taking more advanced courses along the

         18  way.

         19                 The evidence is clear; smaller

         20  classes allow teachers to provide more individual

         21  and small- group instruction. We need to reduce

         22  class size in every grade to help more students

         23  attain proficiency, not just basic literacy skills

         24  and avoid the need for remediation.

         25                 We must, also, increase the amount of
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          2  meaningful, ongoing, classroom- embedded

          3  professional development offered to teachers.  It's

          4  no coincidence that District 2 spends nearly six

          5  percent of its annual budget, far more than any

          6  other district, on professional development and

          7  posted the second- best reading scores in the City.

          8  Because of this investment, its teachers are able to

          9  constantly update their skills and provide the most

         10  advanced literacy and other instruction to their

         11  students.

         12                 The same is true of the teachers in

         13  the Chancellor's District, which is a big reason why

         14  we have been able to help every elementary school in

         15  that district and two of the district's secondary

         16  schools to improve enough to be removed from the

         17  SURR list.

         18                 We must provide extra instructional

         19  support for those students who need it.  All our

         20  kids can meet the high standards, but not every

         21  child will progress at the same pace. Extra time and

         22  instruction provided immediately is needed to

         23  prevent struggling students from falling too far

         24  behind.

         25                 Finally, if a child must be held
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          2  over, he or she should be placed in smaller classes

          3  with innovative instructional strategies, simply

          4  offering a do- over of a regular classroom

          5  instruction isn't likely to produce better scores.

          6                 If we're serious about raising the

          7  bar for all students, the just do it method is

          8  simply not enough.  We must provide students and

          9  teachers with the wherewithal to do it.  The

         10  investment will pay off with fewer retention, fewer

         11  dropouts and higher on- time graduation rates.  The

         12  UFT looks forward to working with you and your

         13  colleagues at every level of government over the

         14  next several years to make this happen.

         15                 Thanks very much.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  We thank you for

         17  your testimony.  I just want to again to remind you

         18  that we will be having an additional hearing that

         19  would encourage some of your teachers to testify,

         20  and we look forward and you will get a date on that.

         21    Thank you very much.

         22                 MR. JONES:  My pleasure, thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  Sarah Arnold,

         24  from Community Service Society, representing David

         25  Jones, President and CEO. Please identify yourself
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          2  for the record?

          3                 MS. ARNOLD:  Hi, yes, I am Sarah

          4  Arnold, and, yes, I am representing David Jones, the

          5  President and CEO of the Community Service Society.

          6  Thank you, Councilwoman and Council members for this

          7  opportunity to testify.

          8                 CSS, as I'm sure some of you know, is

          9  a City- wide, non- profit organization that conducts

         10  research, advocacy, and direct service with the aim

         11  of improving conditions for poor New Yorkers.  For

         12  many years, CSS had voiced its concern over

         13  inadequate funding for the City's more than 1,000

         14  schools and 1,000,000 plus school children.  Our

         15  concerns have, this year, taken on a new urgency

         16  because of the remarkable and historic task that New

         17  York State has undertaken, the phasing in of

         18  rigorous standards for all students.

         19                 If we can answer the question before

         20  us today, why can't our children read, then we will

         21  have taken the first and most important step in

         22  preparing our children to meet the new standards,

         23  and I think we can.  I will focus my remarks today

         24  on four points which could make a profound

         25  difference in student achievement:
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          2                 1.  Reduced early grade class sizes.

          3                 2.  Eliminating tracking and/or low

          4  expectations.

          5                 3.  Holding schools accountable for

          6  the gap in student achievements.

          7                 4.  And ensuring Pre- Kindergarten

          8  for all students.

          9                 Finally, the underlying cause of why

         10  our children cannot read, contrary to conservative

         11  assertions, is that our schools do not have the

         12  financial resources sufficient to the task. A recent

         13  report to the Subcommittee on State Aid of the Board

         14  of Regents diploma states what we already know; it

         15  is the New York State school districts which spend

         16  the most per pupil that are the closest to meeting

         17  the new standards.

         18                 Number one, reducing early grade

         19  class sizes.  Lack of sufficient funding has

         20  produced a system with the largest class sizes in

         21  the State.  Recent State data puts average New York

         22  City class sizes in grades one through six, at 27

         23  students, as compared with 22 to 23 students in the

         24  rest of the State.  Many city children classes much

         25  larger.  Research suggests that the overcrowded
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          2  classes in the early grades are the single biggest

          3  reason our children cannot read.

          4                 The research I am referring to, in

          5  which the representative from the UFT has mentioned,

          6  occurred in Tennessee, and met the highest standard

          7  of any social science research.  That is, it was

          8  large- scale, experimental and longitudinal.  It

          9  included 79 schools in 42 districts and tracked

         10  outcomes for over 11,000 students.  The progress of

         11  students in Kindergarten through third grade was

         12  tracked in three different class types, small, the

         13  average size was 15, regular average size of 23 to

         14  24, or regular with a teaching assistant.  Because

         15  the study was large scale, in fact, it was

         16  statewide, researchers were able to isolate the

         17  effect of a single variable, class size.  At each

         18  grade over the four years of the Tennessee study,

         19  students in small classes scored significantly

         20  better than students in either a regular size class

         21  or a regular size class with a teaching assistant.

         22  Fewer students in small classes needed to repeat a

         23  grade than did their peers in the other two class

         24  types.  And in two follow- up studies, it was shown

         25  that these same children were still outperforming
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          2  their peers in their senior year of high school.  In

          3  other words, the benefits did not diminish with

          4  time.  Finally, the group of students reaping the

          5  highest benefits from small classes in grades K- 3

          6  were the inner- city students of color.

          7                 So my first answer to why can't our

          8  students read, is that their classes are too large.

          9  One important way the Council can address this is to

         10  make certain that the Governor does not back away

         11  from his commitment of two years ago.  In exchange

         12  for lowered property taxes, the Governor agreed to

         13  fund reduced class sizes. Regions outside of the

         14  city have disproportionately benefitted from

         15  property tax cuts, but not one early grade class has

         16  been reduced in size.  Please make it clear to both

         17  the Legislature and the Governor that breaking that

         18  commitment is not an option.

         19                 Number two, eliminating tracking

         20  and/or low expectations.  Recently the Legislature

         21  has held hearings on the phase- in of the new

         22  standards.  In the midst of much griping and nay-

         23  saying, one district in the State stood out.  In

         24  this district, 92 percent of students who entered

         25  high school, 9th grade, last fall had already passed
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          2  the Regents Sequential I Math exam.  Of the 92

          3  percent, 89 percent had passed with a 65 or higher.

          4  So what does the Math program in the Rockville

          5  Center School District have to do with why our

          6  children can't read?  The answer lies in what they

          7  did to accomplish their accelerated curricula and

          8  higher rates of achievement.

          9                 In the Rockville Center schools they

         10  eliminated tracking.  That is, they decided that all

         11  students should be exposed to the accelerated

         12  curricula that previously only a select group had

         13  been allowed to take.  Teachers and administrators

         14  compared curricula based on high standards to their

         15  current practice and revised and sometimes

         16  radically, what they were doing in the classroom.

         17  The middle and high school principals further report

         18  that they both provided professional development and

         19  encouraged staff to participate in a variety of

         20  conferences and trainings.

         21                 What other strategies does this

         22  district employ? All students in this district with

         23  the exception of the 1 percent who are specifically

         24  classified as mentally retarded are in regular

         25  classrooms beginning in kindergarten, with
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          2  appropriate outside supports.  The district added

          3  lab and support classes where needed. Their results

          4  are impressive, currently 75 percent of all of their

          5  students achieve a Regents diploma at the current

          6  standard of eight exams, which is nearly double the

          7  statewide average, and their high school principal

          8  projects that if the current senior class were held

          9  to the proposed five exams, 90 percent would obtain

         10  a Regents diploma.

         11                 Can we do this in New York City in

         12  the elementary schools?  Absolutely, we should,

         13  however, take heed of two pieces of advice from this

         14  district.

         15                 First, Rockland Center began the

         16  process in 1989. They did not resort to Band- Aid

         17  approaches like teaching to the test; they planned

         18  long- range for real, sustainable improvement.     Second

         19  , their administrators advise us that the teacher

         20  must be a believer.  No amount of state- mandated

         21  change can compensate for a teacher who in his or

         22  her heart does not have faith in all students'

         23  abilities.

         24                 Number three, acknowledging the gap

         25  in student achievement.  I tutored a New York City
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          2  middle school student whose grandparents came from

          3  Puerto Rico.  One day we were talking about her

          4  school and she said that the white kids were smarter

          5  than the black and Spanish kids.  When I, who was

          6  horrified at that remark, asked why she thought

          7  that, she told me that most of the kids in the

          8  honors program were white.

          9                 The point I'm making here is that

         10  unless we really believe that white students are

         11  smarter than African- American, Puerto Rican,

         12  Dominican, Afro- Caribbean, and other students of

         13  color, then we should not be tracking kids as if we

         14  do.  This holds for students from differing economic

         15  backgrounds as well.

         16                 A recent Times article on the Texas

         17  public schools makes this case.  Texas's State

         18  Department of Education desegregates scores by

         19  minority/ethnic group and requires schools to raise

         20  performance of racial and economic groups within

         21  schools, not just the school population as a whole.

         22  This accountability system, in conjunction with

         23  increase funding, reduced class size and other

         24  initiatives has narrowed the gap between minority,

         25  black and Hispanic and white students.  In 1994, the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            107

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  gap in achievement was roughly 30 percentage points,

          3  as measured on Texas's 4th grade achievement test.

          4  By last year it had narrowed to approximately 18

          5  percentage points and it continues to narrow.

          6                 To start, then, as the Chancellor has

          7  suggested, schools need to have a close look at the

          8  gaps in student achievement by class, race and

          9  ethnicity.  Gaps in achievement illustrate where

         10  schools are falling short, and where they need to

         11  work together on solutions, whether it is by

         12  offering additional help, revising curricula,

         13  working with parents, eliminating tracking or all of

         14  the above.

         15                 Number 4, ensuring Pre- Kindergarten

         16  for all.  The last change I will recommended today

         17  is assuring that our children have access to quality

         18  Pre- Kindergarten programs.  The research on the

         19  advantages of pre- school are widely known,

         20  particularly for children from economically

         21  disadvantaged backgrounds.  In fact, in our

         22  neighboring State of New Jersey, their State Supreme

         23  Court found that one good way to assure a quality

         24  public education to children in poor urban districts

         25  was to provide half day pre- school for three- and
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          2  four- year- olds.  The court ruled that together

          3  with full day Kindergarten, these programs enable

          4  children from poor urban districts to begin first

          5  grade on the same level as other children around the

          6  State.  The court based its decision in part on

          7  evidence presented which showed that children in

          8  low- income families suffer greatly in language

          9  development, that one of the most important

         10  functions of early childhood education is language

         11  development, and that the earlier education begins,

         12  the greater the likelihood that students will

         13  develop the language skills and discipline necessary

         14  to succeed in school.

         15                 Therefore, another reason our

         16  children cannot read is that they have not had

         17  adequate pre- school preparation.  I stated above

         18  that the Governor is about to double- cross not only

         19  the State's Democratic leaders, but far more

         20  importantly, the children of our City, by refusing

         21  to allocate funds for early grade class size

         22  reductions.  As part of the same State law passed in

         23   '97, the Governor and Legislature agreed to provide

         24  funding for universal half- day Pre- Kindergarten

         25  for all four- year- olds.  This program was also
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          2  taken out of the Governor and the Senate's proposed

          3  FY 2000 budgets.  So here again, the Governor and

          4  other members of the Republican Party in Albany need

          5  to hear how unacceptable their current budget

          6  proposals are.

          7                 To conclude, why can't our children

          8  read?  Their classes are too large, they are

          9  unnecessarily tracked, they are not afforded high

         10  quality preschool, and we do not hold school

         11  personnel accountable for the success of all of our

         12  children. There are doubtless other reasons, teacher

         13  training, professional development, school

         14  libraries, to name a few.

         15                 Our schools can change, but not if

         16  they are not funded adequately.

         17                 Inadequate funding has produced a

         18  system in which the buildings are crumbling,

         19  salaries are non- competitive, and basic educational

         20  supplies, such as paper and pencils, not to mention

         21  textbooks, reference works, and lab chemicals, and

         22  other classroom materials are commonly provided by

         23  outside donations or even done without altogether.

         24  For example, schools in our poorest and most

         25  populated community school districts average a mere
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          2  two library books per pupil, compared with 15

          3  library books per child in the rest of the State.

          4  And despite popular myth, we spend no more on

          5  administration, and that includes 110 Livingston,

          6  than the average New York State school district.

          7                 Moreover, despite the fact our

          8  schools are located in the highest cost region in

          9  the State, since 1984, the City schools have spent

         10  far below the statewide average per pupil, and far

         11  below the average downstate suburban district.  For

         12  example, in 1995- 96, the City spent $1,042 per

         13  pupil below the state average, and roughly $4,000

         14  per pupil below other downstate districts, excluding

         15  Yonkers.  And while New York City schools

         16  experienced an increase in per pupil funding of

         17  approximately $300 between 1993 and 1997, the

         18  State's other high need districts saw increases from

         19  anywhere from $500 to $1,400 per pupil, and while

         20  moderate and low need districts received increase of

         21  roughly $900 to $1,200 per pupil.

         22                 So what will it cost to bring our

         23  schools up to acceptable levels of performance?

         24  Last fall, CSS released a report on the impact on

         25  the City high schools of the new State standards.
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          2  Our budget expert, Dr. Gary Natriello, of Teacher's

          3  College at Columbia University estimated that just

          4  getting high schools up to speed will cost anywhere

          5  from an additional $1.1 to $1.5 billion. Improving

          6  classroom conditions and teaching in elementary and

          7  middle schools will cost much more.  To conform to

          8  the regional norm, and average $4,000 per pupil is

          9  needed, a 1,000,000 school children that would come

         10  to an additional $4 billion.

         11                 As a city, we do seem to understand

         12  that quality of life improvements cost money.  While

         13  many City Department budgets were cut in the early

         14  years of the Giuliani Administration, the NYPD

         15  budget was not.  Now that crime is reported to be at

         16  a record low, who would accuse the Mayor of having

         17  just thrown money at the problem?  Likewise, to

         18  improve our schools, we will have to fund their

         19  improvement.

         20                 Thank you very much for the

         21  opportunity to testify at this hearing.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  We thank you for

         23  your testimony.  There has been a lot of ideas and

         24  suggestions that you have recommended, however,

         25  again, as I mentioned early on to the Borough
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          2  President of the Bronx that there needs to be

          3  discussion as it interrelates with these ideas and

          4  suggestions, there has been many.  Again, on that

          5  note, my regards to Mr. Jones, and I thank you very

          6  much for your testimony.

          7                 MS. ARNOLD:  Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN:  This concludes

          9  the Education Hearing for today, thank all of you

         10  for participating.

         11                 (Hearing concluded at 12:45 p.m.)
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          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, PAT WTULICH, a Notary Public in

         10  and for the State of New York, do hereby certify

         11  that the foregoing is a true and accurate transcript

         12  of the within proceeding.

         13                 I further certify that I am not

         14  related to any of the parties to this action by

         15  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         16  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         17                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         18  set my hand this 17th day of June 1999.
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                                   ---------------------

         24                          PAT WTULICH
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          9            I, PAT WTULICH, do hereby certify the

         10  aforesaid to be a true and accurate copy of the

         11  transcription of the audio tapes of this hearing.
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